Pharmacology, Toxicology, and Adverse Effects of Synthetic Cannabinoid Drugs

S. M. R. Gurney¹, K. S. Scott², S. L. Kacinko³, B. C. Presley^{3,4}, B. K. Logan^{3,5,*}

¹Drexel University Department of Biology Philadelphia, Pennsylvania United States of America ³NMS Labs Willow Grove, Pennsylvania United States of America

²Arcadia University
Forensic Science
Glenside, Pennsylvania
United States of America

⁴Temple University Department of Chemistry Philadelphia, Pennsylvania United States of America

⁵Center for Forensic Science Research and Education Fredric Rieders Family Renaissance Foundation Willow Grove, Pennsylvania United States of America

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	INTRODUCTION	54
	Development and Proliferation of Synthetic Cannabinoids	55
I.	CANNABINOID PHARMACOLOGY AND TOXICOLOGY	55
	A. Cannabinoid Receptors	55
	B. Receptor Binding Studies	56
	C. Functional Assays	56
	D. Halogen-Substituted Synthetic Cannabinoids	57
	E. Animal Studies	59
	F. Synthetic Cannabinoid Effects in Pregnancy	
Π.		
	A. Physiological Effects	62
	B. Effects of Synthetic Cannabinoids on Driving Ability	71
	C. Synthetic Cannabinoid-Related Deaths	71
II.	LEGAL STATUS OF SYNTHETIC CANNABINOIDS	71
	A. US Approaches to Scheduling Synthetic Cannabinoids	71
	B. Review of Non-American Legal Policies	71
	CONCLUSION	72
	REFERENCES	73
	ABOUT THE AUTHORS	77

^{*} Corresponding author: Dr. Barry K. Logan, NMS Labs, Willow Grove, PA 19090; +1 215 366 1513 (voice); barry.logan@nmslabs.com.

Pharmacology, Toxicology, and Adverse Effects of Synthetic Cannabinoid Drugs

REFERENCE: Gurney SMR, Scott KS, Kacinko SL, Presley BC, Logan BK: Pharmacology, toxicology, and adverse effects of synthetic cannabinoid drugs; *Forensic Sci Rev* 26:53; 2014.

ABSTRACT: Synthetic cannabinoid drugs have become an established part of the recreational drug landscape in the United States and internationally. These drugs are manufactured in clandestine laboratories internationally and distributed in the United States in smoking mixtures, use of which produces effects very similar to use of marijuana. The adverse-effect profile of the drugs has not been studied in humans and infrequently in animal models, so much of the information about their toxicity comes from emergency department and treatment reports and forensic case studies. This review considers the discovery and characterization of the endocannabinoid system, approaches to receptor-binding studies of various synthetic cannabinoids from the first wave of naphthoylindoles (e.g., JWH-018) to the emerging adamantoylindole drugs (e.g., AKB-48), and their analogs, to evaluate the potential activity of drugs in this class. Currently employed approaches to assessing functional activity of the drugs using in vitro and in vivo models is also described, and comparisons made to the effects of THC. The physiological effects of activation of the endocannabinoid system in humans are reviewed, and the physiological effects of cannabinoid use are described. Case reports of adverse events including emergency department admissions, mental health admissions, and clinical and forensic case reports are presented in detail and discussed to summarize the current state of knowledge of adverse effects, both clinical and forensic in humans, including effects on driving ability, and tissue injury and death. The greatest weight is accorded to those reports that include toxicological confirmation of use. Finally, we discuss the current status of attempts to schedule and control the distribution of synthetic cannabinoids and the relevance of receptor binding and functional activity in this context. There is growing toxicological and pharmacological evidence of impairment, psychosis, tissue injury, and isolated deaths attributable to this emerging class of drugs.

KEY WORDS: Designer drugs, drug toxicity, synthetic cannabinoids, synthetic drug scheduling.

INTRODUCTION

After alcohol, marijuana ranks as the most pervasive recreational drug in the United States [49], although its legal status and patterns of use are rapidly changing. Currently 18 states and the District of Columbia have laws permitting and regulating the possession of marijuana for medical purposes [64]. Six additional states have legislation pending to legalize the medical use of marijuana. Two states, Washington [108] and Colorado [110], have additionally legalized recreational use of marijuana through ballot initiatives. Marijuana is still controlled under federal law, and possession, distribution, and use of marijuana continue to be offenses in federal jurisdictions. The illegal status of marijuana has motivated drug distributers and entrepreneurs to devise various classes of synthetic compounds^a with cannabinoid-like effects that could be manufactured, distributed, displayed and marketed to the recreational marijuana-using population and prospective new users as a legal alternative to marijuana but with the desired effects, including mood elevation, euphoria, relaxation, creative thinking, and increased sensory awareness.

Cannabinoid receptor agonists produce neutral, possibly therapeutic effects such as appetite stimulation and nausea suppression, but also negative effects. Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) is the most studied drug in this class, and adverse and paradoxical effects reported by some THC users include difficulties with short-term memory, agitation, feeling tense, anxiety, dizziness or lightheadedness, confusion, and loss of coordination [55]. These effects can have significant consequences in the performance of some motor tasks and activities requiring high levels of attention, coordination, and mental acuity, most notably driving. While some of the similarities in effects between plant-derived cannabinoids and synthetic cannabinoids are assumed based on their receptor binding, no systematic dosing study has been possible in humans as a result of the unknown side-effect profile of the drugs.

Harm-reduction efforts are receiving a lot of attention in public health and policy forums with respect to management of drug abuse, especially where the adverse effects are of low severity and marijuana represents relatively little risk of toxicity beyond its intoxicating effects [92]. To adequately educate and inform users about the risks of the adverse consequences of synthetic cannabinoid drugs, it is essential

[&]quot;Each new class contains many chemically related members which are referred to in places in this manuscript as "analogs". We use the term in its chemical sense, meaning having some chemical structural similarity, without implying any assessment as to whether they meet the various technical legal definitions for drug analogs used in statutory construction.

to understand their adverse-effect risk profile. This review focuses on the pharmacology and toxicology of synthetic drugs with cannabinoid-like effects, and describes and summarizes data from basic drug research, cannabinoid pharmacology, adverse event reports, emergency room data, case studies, and short case series to evaluate the overall adverse-effect profile and toxicology of the class of synthetic cannabinoid drugs.

Development and Proliferation of Synthetic Cannabinoids

As has been described in an earlier review in this series [78] the synthetic cannabinoids belong to a continually growing and evolving series of chemical families, with successive structural modifications being introduced to keep them in an ambiguous legal status, but retaining the desired effects of the prototypical drug, THC.

The cannabinoid CB₁ and CB₂ receptors were discovered and characterized in the late 1980s [61,86]. The endocannabinoid system was recognized to have effects in regulating appetite, nausea, mood, pain, and inflammation. Following this discovery, research groups in both industry and academia began work on identifying classes of synthetic cannabinoid agonists and antagonists for possible therapeutic applications including appetite control, pain management, and antiinflammation. These are described in various publications and patents issued in the ensuing years [41,42,59].

Other families of compounds were developed and investigated and these have been reviewed elsewhere [78]. One cannabinoid CB₁ receptor antagonist, Rimonabant (Sanofi Aventis) did reach the market but was subsequently withdrawn due to concerns about its side-effect profile [19].

The synthetic cannabinoid agonist nabilone has been successfully used as an antiemetic in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy; however, unpredictable side effects including drowsiness, postural dizziness, and lightheadedness were reported as well as euphoria or feeling "high" [1]. Nabilone is also used as an adjunct analgesic for neuropathic pain [30].

Synthetic cannabinoids that are subject to abuse or recreational use are often included in the class of New Psychoactive Substances (NPS). NPS are synthetic chemicals manufactured with the general intent of producing effects, particularly psychotropic, hallucinatory, or stimulant, similar to the compounds whose receptors they activate, e.g., the NPS mephedrone stimulates the same receptors as amphetamine and results in a stimulant effect. Sometimes known as designer drugs, emerging drugs, research chemicals, etc., the term NPS has come to be adopted by the drugs-of-abuse monitoring community as a catch-all term over some objection that many of the

substances are not novel, having been discovered over the last 50 years [44]. However, their widespread popularity is new, justifying the use of that term. These chemicals are marketed to a largely young audience with the allure of being "legal highs", and being generally undetectable in routine pre-employment, military, or probation/parole drug tests [3].

The prevalence of synthetic cannabinoid use is difficult to gauge in the United States or elsewhere [23]. Many of the tools used to monitor patterns of its use have been in place for only a few years, and data are frequently released many months later, which in terms of the life cycle of the drugs involved in this market, is a long time. In addition, many of the clinical reports of adverse events are frequently unconfirmed by chemical or toxicological tests, raising questions about the actual identity of the agent causing the effect. Nevertheless, the Monitoring the Future study [49] has reported rates of last-year use of synthetic cannabinoids of 8.8% and 11.3% for 15–16-year-olds and 17–18-year-olds, respectively. European surveys suggest much lower rates of prevalence of synthetic cannabinoid use among similar populations [23].

I. CANNABINOID PHARMACOLOGY AND TOXICOLOGY

A. Cannabinoid Receptors

In 1988, researchers identified the existence of cannabinoid receptors in rat brain and characterized them. Two years later another group mapped the location of cannabinoid receptors in human brain (CB₁), and in 1993 the peripheral cannabinoid receptors (CB₂) were cloned [6]. In the succeeding 25 years, there has been a significant increase in the understanding of the cannabinoid receptor system and its complex role in modulating pain, appetite, and mood.

CB₁ and CB₂ are members of the p-glycoprotein family of receptors. Signal transduction pathways include inhibition of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) production, modulation of ion channels, and promotion of mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) activation. Detailed explanation of the variety of signaling pathways initiated by the cannabinoids is beyond the scope of this paper; however, there are several reviews of the current state of knowledge on this topic [4,39,77,80,100].

In general, the CB₁ receptor is responsible for the psychotropic effects of cannabis, and therefore the ability of a ligand to bind to and act as an agonist at the CB₁ receptor may indicate its potential as an alternative to marijuana for recreational use. The role of the CB₂ receptors is largely as immune modulators and the target for potential therapeutic agents.

B. Receptor Binding Studies

A variety of techniques have been used to measure the binding affinity of a ligand for a specific receptor. Most published studies of synthetic cannabinoid binding affinity are based on the competitive binding assay described by Compton et al. [15]. The procedure involves incubation of isolated CB1 and/or CB2 receptors with a predetermined concentration of radiolabeled CP 55,490. Different compounds are then added at increasing concentrations and allowed to compete with the radioligand for binding. As the concentration of unlabeled ligand is increased, the amount of radioligand that binds to the receptor decreases. IC₅₀ (inhibitory concentration) is the concentration of unlabeled ligand necessary to displace 50% of the radiolabeled CP 55,490. Once IC₅₀ is determined for a specific drug, its binding affinity (K_i) can be calculated. K_i is calculated using the Chen-Prousoff equation:

$$K_{i} = \frac{IC_{50}}{1 + \frac{[L]}{K_{d}}}$$

where [L] is the concentration of radioactive ligand used in the experiment and K_d is the dissociation constant for the ligand [12]. **Table 1** summarizes the published binding affinities for a selection of synthetic cannabinoid drugs of current interest or concern. A compound with a lower K_i binds more tughtly to the receptor.

Although binding affinity provides an important indicator for evaluating the abuse potential of a synthetic cannabinoid, it is also necessary to evaluate the efficacy and potency at the CB₁ receptor. Efficacy is the maximum biological effect a drug can have based on its receptor binding, and potency is a measure of the amount of drug needed to achieve a predefined biological effect. Functional assays designed to measure the efficacy and potency of a receptor ligand are used to determine if the substance is an agonist or antagonist and are a means of evaluating the likelihood a compound will be used for its pharmacological effect. The main functional assays used are described below.

C. Functional Assays

Howlett et al. provide a thorough review of in vitro and in vivo bioassays that have been used to evaluate the ability of compounds to elicit response by binding to the CB_1 and/or CB_2 receptors [39]. These assays can be used to evaluate the structure-activity relationship (SAR) of synthetic cannabinoids. The effects of small changes in the molecular structure can thus be assessed and quantified. The majority of SAR studies have been performed on

compounds with a high affinity for the CB_2 receptor because the primary goal of many researchers was to identify compounds with therapeutic potential. However, since the rise in popularity of synthetic cannabinoids as abused substances, more studies are being performed on compounds that bind preferentially to CB_1 . The most common approach used to determine if a specific analyte is an agonist for the CB_1 receptor is to assess its binding affinity, evaluate guanosine 5'-O-[gamma-thio] triphosphate (GTP γ S) binding as an indicator of signal transduction, and then to perform a panel known as the mouse tetrad assay to determine physiological effects in an animal model.

1. In Vitro Functional Assay

Agonists of CB₁ receptors cause a conformational change that results in the G-protein-mediated release of guanosine diphosphate (GDP) and binding of guanosine triphosphate (GTP). Use of GTPyS, a radiolabelled GTP analog, allows for the measurement of activation of the receptor. The application of the GTPyS binding assay to WIN 55212-2, a full CB₁ receptor agonist, was first described by Seeley et al. in 1995 [83] and was later optimized by Griffin et al. [32]. Once the optimal conditions for WIN 55212-2-stimulated GTPyS binding were identified, they were employed to investigate a variety of structurally diverse compounds for cannabinoid-like activity. The ability of a variety of compounds with high CB₁ selectivity to stimulate GTPγS binding is summarized in **Table 2**. Stimulation is measured by determining the EC₅₀, i.e., the concentration of the candidate compound at which the response is 50% of the response of the normalization compound. Frequently E_{max}, the maximum response that can be achieved by the compound being tested, is also determined in this way. CB2 receptor activity is evaluated in a similar fashion using CP 55,940 as the normalization compound.

2. In Vivo Functional Assay

The in vivo functional assay is based on the mouse tetrad assay, which consists of four tests, namely: spontaneous activity, tail-flick latency, core temperature (hypothermia), and catalepsy [54]. Spontaneous activity is measured by placing a mouse in an activity cage and recording the number of times the mouse intercepts a photocell beam during a 10-min period. Tail-flick latency is a measure of analgesia; the mouse's tail is placed in a hot water bath (52 °C) and the time it takes for the mouse to remove its tail from the water is recorded. Core temperature is taken by rectal probe and catalepsy is determined by placing the mouse on a bar and measuring how long it remains immobile. A summary of reported mouse tetrad test results for synthetic cannabinoid drugs is presented in **Table 3**.

Table 1. Binding affinities of synthetic cannabinoids determined by displacement of radioactive CP 55,940 (unless otherwise marked)

Compound	CB ₁ K _i (nM) ^a	CB ₂ K _i (nM) ^a	CB ₂ K _i / CB ₁ K _i ^b	Ref.	Compound	$CB_1 K_i (nM)^a$	CB ₂ K _i (nM) ^a	CB ₂ K _i / CB ₁ K _i ^b	Ref.
HU-210	0.061±0.007	0.52±0.04	8.52	[27]	XLR-11	24±(4.6)	2.1±(0.6)	0.09	[112]
AM-694	0.08	1.44	18.00	[60]	JWH-306	25±1	82±11	3.28	[43]
ADB-FUBINACA	0.36	_	_	[10]	JWH-251	29±3	146±36	0.20	[43]
JWH-210	0.46 ± 0.03	0.69 ± 0.01	1.50	[43]	UR-144	29±(0.9)	4.5±(1.7)	0.01	[112]
CP 55,940	0.58 ± 0.07	0.69 ± 0.02	1.19	[87]	JWH-251	29±3	146±36	5.03	[43]
JWH-122	0.69 ± 0.5	1.2±1.2	1.74	[41]	JWH-237	38±10	106±2	2.79	[43]
AM-2201	1	2.6	2.60	[59]	Delta9-THC	41±2	36±10	0.88	[15,87]
JWH-081	1.20 ± 0.03	12.4±2.23	10.33	[5]	JWH-200	42±5	_	_	[5]
WIN 55212-2	1.9 ± 0.09	0.28 ± 0.16	0.15	[52,87]	JWH-211	70 ± 0.8	12±0.8	0.17	[41]
CP 47,497	2.20 ± 0.47	_	_	[89]	JWH-312	72±7	91±20	1.26	[43]
AM-411	6.9	52	7.50	[59]	JWH-167	90±17	159±14	1.77	[43]
JWH-203	8.0 ± 0.9	7.0 ± 1.3	0.88	[43]	JWH-303	117±10	138±12	1.18	[43]
JWH-249	8.4±1.8	20±2	2.38	[43]	JWH-205	124±23	180±9	1.45	[43]
JWH-073	8.9±1.8	38±24	4.27	[5]	JWH-208	179±7	570±127	3.18	[43]
JWH-018	9.0 ± 5.0	2.9 ± 2.6	0.32	[5]	JWH-206	389±25	498±37	1.28v	[43]
JWH-019	9.80 ± 2.00	5.55 ± 2.00	0.57	[5]	JWH-313	422±19	365±92	0.86	[43]
JWH-250	11±2	33±2	3.00	[43]	JWH-209	746±49	1353±270	1.81	[43]
JWH-204	13±1	25±1	1.92	[43]	JWH-248	1028±39	657±19	0.64	[43]
JWH-305	15±1.8	29±5	1.93	[43]	JWH-201	1064±21	444±14	0.42	[43]
JWH-302	17±2	89±15	5.24	[43]	JWH-207	1598±134	3723±10	2.33	[43]
JWH-311	23±2	39±3	1.70	[43]	JWH-202	1678 ± 63	645±6	0.38	[42]

^a Results are reported as mean plus/minus standard deviation or mean plus/minus (standard error of the mean). Compounds with a lower K_i bind more tightly to the receptor.

^b The CB_2 K_i to CB_1 K_i is an indicator of potential for recreational use. A high ratio indicates preference for the CB_1 receptor.

Table 2. G	TP binding	gassay			
Compound	EC ₅₀ (nM)	CB ₁ Emax (%)	CB ₂ EC ₅₀ (nM)	Emax (%)	Ref.
JWH-251 JWH-302	29.0±5.5 29.3±0.8	97.6±1.5 91.5±2.9	8.3±0.8 24.4±6.9	47.0±2.4 33.5±2.9	[43]
UR-144 XLR-11	95±(20) 159±(38)		334±170 145±74		[112]
JWH-210 AM-2201 JWH-122 JWH-018 AM-694 JWH-019 RCS-4	20.4 24.4 32.9 36 52.8 98.9	148 119 129 111 63 89			[69, 70]

D. Halogen-Substituted Synthetic Cannabinoids

Halogenation, especially fluorination, of the aliphatic side chain of established cannabinoid agonists is a popular approach to synthesizing novel active drugs and attempting to increase their potency. The halogenated drugs frequently appear on the market alongside their nonhalogenated precursors; for example, AM-2201 is 5-fluoro-JWH-018,

and XLR-11 is 5-fluoro UR-144. Recent drugs to appear on the market such as APINACA (AKB-48), and ADB-PINACA are in our experience encountered in mixtures alongside their 5-fluoropentyl analogs [16,46,56,69,70]. Work by researchers in drug development have demonstrated that this side-chain halogenation of synthetic cannabinoids of the naphthoylindole and benzoylindole classes can lead to an increase in both CB₁ and CB₂ binding [41,43,59,112]. CB₁ and CB₂ receptor binding affinities (K_i) for many synthetic cannabinoids and their halogenated homologs are listed in **Table 4**.

These results demonstrate that a single-atom substitution of fluorine on the terminal position of the pentyl chain increased the compound's ability to bind at the CB₁ receptor. For example, AM-2201 has approximately 10-fold stronger binding than its nonfluorinated analog JWH-018, and AM-694 has approximately 1,709-fold stronger binding than its nonfluorinated analog AM-679. The size of the halogen (with respect to atomic radii and possible steric hindrances) that substitutes the hydrogen appears to be significant in this respect. In the case of AM-698, the iodo-substituted analog of AM-679 had 10-fold weaker binding at CB₁.

Table 3. Mouse Tetrad Test: reported are either the ED₅₀ (95% confidence interval) or percent inhibition of the level of activity (SA) or maximal antinoceptive effect achieved (dose in $\mu g/kg$)^a

Compound	Spontaneous activity	%MPE	Rectal temp. change (°C)	Ring immobility	Average potency	Ref.
Delta 9-THC	0.92	2.7	2.5	Not tested	2.0	[111]
WIN 55,212-2	0.19	1.4	1.5	Not tested	1.0	
JWH-018	0.44	0.09	1.7	3.9	0.7	
JWH-073	0.34	1.3	3.3	Not tested	1.6	
JWH-019	0.96	0.73	1.5	Not tested	1.0	
JWH-167	1.6 (0.9–2.6)	1.3 (0.7–2.3)	13 (7–23)	Not tested	5.3	[113,
JWH-205	19 (9–34)	13 (9–19)	13 (9–16)	Not tested	15	114]
JWH-251	0.9 (0.6–1.6)	0.9 (0.6–1.3)	6 (3–9)	Not tested	2.6	-
JWH-208	2.8 (0.9–9)	16 (9–25)	38 (22–63)	Not tested	18.9	
JWH-209	39 (21–75)	57 (33–99)	81 (42–153)	Not tested	59	
JWH-306	87% (2.9)	1.1 (0.9–1.4)	1.1 (0.9–1.7)	Not tested	1.1	
JWH-302	0.6 (0.3–1.2)	0.9 (0.6–1.2)	3 (2.1–4.2)	Not tested	1.5	
JWH-201	84% (90)	35% (90)	-2.3 (90)	Not tested	_	
JWH-202	26 (11–51)	51 (29–97)	-2.5(86)	Not tested	38.5	
JWH-203	0.1 (0.09–0.2)	0.3 (0.2–0.6)	6 (5–6)	Not tested	2.1	
JWH-204	0.8 (0.3–1.7)	0.6 (0.6–0.8)	2 (1.4–2.5)	Not tested	1.1	
JWH-237	1.5 (0.9–3)	3 (3–6)	3 (2.6–6)	Not tested	2.5	
JWH-303	90% (85)	100% (85)	-4 (85)	Not tested	_	
JWH-206	76% (29)	Inactive (29)	Inactive (29)	Not tested	_	
JWH-207	Inactive (28)	Inactive (28)	Inactive (28)	Not tested	_	
JWH-249	1 (0.5–2)	0.3 (0.3–0.5)	1 (0.8–1.3)	Not tested	0.8	
JWH-305	1.5 (0.2–7.5)	1.8 (1.3–2.5)	5 (5–8)	Not tested	2.8	
JWH-248	Inactive (26)	Inactive (26	Inactive (26)	Not tested	_	
JWH-311	2.5 (out of range)	2.5 (out of range)	1.2 (0.9–1.9)	Not tested	4.2	
JWH-312	6 (5–7)	1.9 (1.2–2.5)	5.6 (5.3–5.9)	Not tested	4.5	
JWH-313	Inactive (9)	Inactive (9)	Inactive (9)	Not tested	_	
XLR-11	0.9 (0.36–1.64)	3.3 (2.22–4.77)	0.6 (0.58-0.91)	0.6 (0.57–0.64)	1.4	[112]
UR-144	1.0 (0.55–2.25)	2.6 (1.83-4.05)	0.6 (0.51-0.74)	1.0 (0.64–1.66)	1.3	

^a ED₅₀ was defined as the dose at which half the maximal effect occurred. The maximal effect was 90% inhibition of spontaneous activity, 100% maximal antinociceptive effect (MPE), –6 °C change in rectal temperature, and 60% ring immobility. Dose is reported as μmol/kg. Potency is the average ED₅₀ for all tests and as μmol/kg for comparison between compounds.

Table 4. Evaluation of several non-halogenated vs. halogenated synthetic cannabinoids (single atom substitution)

Parent compound	Halogenated analog	K _i (nM) CB ₁	K _i (nM) CB ₂	Ref.
THC^a		41±2	36±10	[15,87]
JWH-018 Series	JWH-018	9±5	2.9±2.6	[5]
	5-Fluoro-pentyl-JWH-018 (AM-2201)	1	2.6	[60]
	4-Fluoro-naphthyl-JWH-018 (JWH-412)	7.2 ± 0.5	3.2 ± 0.5	[113,114]
	4-Chloro-naphthyl-JWH-018 (JWH-398)	2.3 ± 0.1	2.8 ± 0.2	[113,114]
	4-Bromo-naphthyl-JWH-018 (JWH-387)	1.2 ± 0.1	1.1±0.1	[113,114]
AM-679 Series	AM-679	13.5	49.5	[41]
	5-Fluoro-pentyl-AM-679 (AM-694)	0.08	1.44	[60]
	5-Iodo-pentyl-AM-679 (AM-698)	135.8	314.7	[60]
UR-144 Series	UR-144	29	4.5	[112]
	5-Fluoro-pentyl-UR-144 (XLR-11)	24	2.1	[112]

E. Animal Studies

Cannabinoids have been reported as being useful in the treatment of pain, nausea, vomiting, epilepsy, ischemic stroke, cerebral trauma, multiple sclerosis, cancerous tumors, movement disorders such as Parkinson's and Huntington's Disease, mood and anxiety disorders, and other disorders and diseases in humans and animals [72]. Many of these effects are mediated via modulation of CB₁ and CB₂ receptors as discussed above. Synthetic cannabinoids are also known to exhibit pharmacological effects through interaction with both CB₁ and CB₂ receptors located throughout the central and peripheral nervous system. In general, interaction with CB₁ receptors results in alteration of mood (elevation or anxiety and panic), memory, and perception of time as well as auditory and visual cognition [72]. In addition, antinociception, hypothermia, and hypomobility may also be indicated [113]. Agonistic binding to CB₂ receptors, which are mainly located in immune cells but do also exist in the CNS, results in release of immunomodulating agents and immune-cell migration; therefore, ligands interacting with these sites are useful in reduction of inflammatory induced pain resulting in peripheral antinociception [115]. In bone cancer, the pain is associated with different pathologies. These can be assessed in animal models via two types of study. The hot plate test is used as a measure of hyperalgesia, i.e., increased response to painful stimulus and the von Frey test is used to measure mechanical allodynia, i.e., painful response to a normally innocuous stimulus. The von Frey test uses a fine-gauge metal wire, to test a rodent's sensitivity to pinch and mechanical stimuli. Via mice bone cancer models dosed with 0.3-10 mg/kg AM-1241, it has been shown that thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia are abolished and that the responses are dose related [17].

Studies of the effects of these drugs are mainly limited to animal models with human studies being limited to clinical or forensic observations and user testimonials as discussed later in this review. In general, the toxic effects in humans appear to have the potential to be more severe and unusual than THC and include psychosis, seizures, tachycardia, autonomic hyperactivity, and suicidality. There follow summaries of the animal-based behavioral outcomes for the best studies of synthetic cannabinoid agonists.

1. JWH-018

Initial studies in rats on JWH-018 showed that it produced the tetrad of effects classically associated with cannabinoids (analgesia, catalepsy, hypomobility, and hypothermia) with effective doses ranging from 0.09 mg/kg for analgesia to 1.47 mg/kg for hypothermia [111].

Studies on CB_1 receptors form the majority of research being done on synthetic cannabinoids. The effects of JWH-018 on neurotransmission were investigated by Atwood and Mackie using a neuron model. JWH-018 was found to decrease the probability of neurotransmitter release in a concentration-dependent manner via CB_1 as measured through glutamate release, which is inhibited in a dose-response fashion [4]. As CB_1 receptor stimulation also results in the activation of MAPKs, this was also investigated with JWH-018 with a positive result and maximal activation after 5–10 min of treatment. MAPKs are involved in the response to potentially harmful, abiotic stress stimuli. When JWH-018 was compared to the known CB_1 agonist WIN 55,212 it was found to be more potent by a factor of about 16 (EC_{50} 4.4 nM vs. 69.9 nM).

Observations during repeated dosing with JWH-018 in a rat study include severe lethargy and an unresponsive catatonic state at all doses from 0.1 to 10 mg/kg. The highest dose resulted in respiratory depression and death of one male rat. A rat pharmacokinetic study with bolus IV injection of 5 mg/kg indicates a biphasic distribution suggesting both distribution and elimination phases. A clearance rate of 55 mL/min/kg (as per rat blood flow) and a half-life of 2 h were also observed [106].

2. CP 47,497

CP 47,497 is at least as potent as THC with respect to analgesic, motor-depressant anticonvulsant, and hypothermic effects in mice, rats, and dogs [47]. It has also been shown to elicit vocalization in palpated rats and ataxia in dogs [109]. In drug-discrimination studies in rats, the stimulus properties of THC (3.2 mg/kg) are generalized to CP 47,497 with an absolute threshold dose 3–14 times lower than the threshold dose of THC itself (route dependent). Moreover, the rats were unable to discriminate between the stimulus properties of equated intraperitoneal doses of THC and CP 47,497 after prolonged training. Although behavioral effects have been observed for CP 47,497, similarly to THC it does not resemble standard antipsychotic, antidepressant, or hypnotic drugs in simple drug-interaction tests [76].

3. HU-210

HU-210((-)-11-hydroxy- Δ 8-THC-dimethylheptyl) is a more potent synthetic analog of THC. HU-210 exhibits similar neuroblast cell membrane CB₁ receptor binding as CP 55,940. In mouse models testing tetrad behavioral responses (hypothermia, analgesia, hypoactivity, and catalepsy) the ED₅₀ is 5–20 μg/kg [89].

There is evidence that HU-210 causes impairment of memory and hippocampal activity. Spatial memory deficits are due to abnormalities in hippocampal cell firing [79].

HU-210 also causes an increase in arachidonic acid levels, increased calcium concentrations, and translocation of PLA2. These result in inflammatory responses indicating CB₂ receptor agonism. The effects were found to be dose dependent [36].

Following subchronic and chronic exposure to HU-210, a large dose-dependent CB_1 receptor adaption that appears to be region specific has been observed with development of tolerance to drug-induced body weight loss. The molecular mechanisms appear to be similar to those reported for THC.

The dentate gyrus in the hippocampus in the adult mammalian brain is thought to contribute to the formation of new memories. It contains neural stem progenitor cells (NSPCs) capable of generating new neurons, i.e., neurogenesis, throughout the lifespan of mammals. This is important for understanding mechanisms of psychiatric disorder and drug abuse. Most drugs of abuse examined to date decrease adult hippocampal neurogenesis. However, following chronic, but not acute, HU-210 treatment, neurogenesis in the hippocampal dentate gyrus of adult rats was promoted, resulting in anxiolytic- and antidepressant-like effects [47]. This promotion of neurogenesis may also be responsible for the potential use of cannabinoids in dementia [94].

4. AM-411

AM-411 ((-)-1-adamantyl- $\Delta 8$ -tetrahydrocannabinol) is a full agonist at cannabinoid CB₁ receptors. AM-411 has been shown to produce dose-dependent behaviors consistent with CB₁ agonism, including analgesia, hypothermia, catalepsy, and reductions in locomotion, which were blocked by a CB₁-selective antagonist. AM-411 also produces a dose-dependent suppression of leverpressing in a task known to be sensitive to administration of CB₁ agonists. Detailed analysis of the temporal patterns of the responding rats showed that AM-411 altered the distribution of interresponse times. AM-411 also decreases relative interior activity in the open field, which is suggestive of an anxiogenic effect in a rat model [62].

5. UR-144

UR-144 has been shown to have full agonist effects at both CB₁ and CB₂ receptors showing low nanomolar (<30) affinity for CB₁ and CB₂ receptors, activating these receptors as full agonists, and producing dose-dependent effects that were blocked by rimonabant, a cannabinoid antagonist, in mice. The cannabimimetic effects observed included antinociception, hypothermia, catalepsy, and suppression of locomotor activity. More recently this study has been extended to XLR-11, which provided similar results to UR-144 [112].

6. JWH-018 and AM-2201 Active Metabolites

In 2011 it was discovered that in addition to parent synthetic cannabinoids being active, that at least five of the hydroxylated metabolites of JWH-018 also exhibit activity at CB₁ receptors [9].

Five hydroxylated and one carboxyl metabolite of JWH-018 were investigated, with the hydroxylated metabolites exhibiting equal or greater affinity to CB_1 receptors as THC. All five hydroxylated metabolites were also found to exhibit larger K_i values than the parent drug and thus to contribute to the side-effect profile of JWH-018. The carboxylated metabolite was found to be inactive at CB_1 receptors.

These findings have been further supported by a study by Chimalakonda et al., who evaluated the cytochrome P450-mediated oxidative metabolism of JWH-018 and its fluorinated counterpart [13]. The hydroxlated metabolites of both compounds were found to exhibit activity at the CB_1 receptors.

F. Synthetic Cannabinoid Effects in Pregnancy

Evidence suggests that tightly controlled endogenous cannabinoid signaling is required for optimal progression of pregnancy events [93]. The developing embryo expresses cannabinoid receptors early in development that are responsive to the endocannabinoid anandamide in utero [58]. This signaling is important in regulating the timing of implantation of the embryo and receptivity of the uterus. Additionally, in mice, it has been shown that anandamide modulates the probability of implantation to the uterine wall.

During pregnancy, maternal use of synthetic cannabis could upset the balance of cannabinoid signaling and may therefore compromise pregnancy outcome. Maternal use of natural and synthetic cannabinoids has been shown to disturb pregnancy events [74].

Although there is no direct evidence available to show that synthetic cannabinoids compromise the processes the uterus undergoes to prepare for embedding of the embryo or birth, studies in CB_1 knockout mice suggest that both of these are also potential targets of synthetic cannabinoids [82].

II. ADVERSE EFFECTS IN HUMANS

A review was conducted to document specific relationships between the use of unique identified synthetic cannabinoid compounds and observed clinical effects, including toxicity and death. The reports discussed below were identified through systematic review of literature regarding synthetic cannabinoid use in Medline

(PubMed[®])^b, perusal of the tables of contents of key journals, review of abstracts from professional meetings and conferences, government reports and alerts, and other Internet searches. In assessing published reports, those of most value include toxicological or chemical confirmation of the specific drug involved (ideally in a biological sample, along with a quantitative measurement) or at least of the material ingested by the subject. Many of the articles and manuscripts reviewed, particularly large case series, lacked this chemical confirmation, and therefore less weight has been attached to their findings in this summary. This lack of chemical confirmation is undoubtedly a reflection of the limited ability of analytical laboratories to keep up with the rapidly changing menu of target compounds, and the need for certain specialized types of testing equipment, most significantly liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS). Other factors that hamper efforts to develop robust quantitative tests include the delayed availability of standard reference materials and their deuterated analogs required for quantitative

Table 5. Case series or reports with no toxicological confirmation

Blueberry-flavored

"Spice Gold"

Flame 2.0

Synthetic cannabinoid

"Synthetic marijuana"

Synthetic cannabinoid

"Mad Monkey" or "Clown Loyal"

Patient

21-year-old male

25-year-old male

30-year-old male

33-year-old male

27-year-old male

15-year-old male

15-year-old female

measurement, making it difficult to validate protocols for the identification and quantitation of the emerging synthetic cannabinoid compounds.

Reports were placed in four categories in order of increasing relevance: (a) short (n<50) case series or reports with no toxicological confirmation (**Table 5**); (b) case series with large populations with mixed or no toxicological confirmation (**Table 6**); (c) case series reports with qualitative confirmation in blood or urine (**Table 7**); and (d) case series or reports with qualitative or quantitative confirmation in blood or serum/plasma (**Table 8**). While only the studies in Table 8 are discussed in detail, the symptoms and adverse effects described in Tables 5–7 are qualitatively consistent with the better documented case studies.

Table 8 reflects summary results from those publications that contained either qualitative or quantitative confirmation of the drugs present, and clinical, forensic, or symptomatic reports of their adverse effects. Ten such studies were published between January 2010 and July 2013, and are now appearing in the literature with increasing

Product information Adverse effects Ref. "K2" 9 males; 1 female Increased heart rate, increased blood pressure, agitation, hallucinations, [20] 16-27 years of age pallor, numbness, vomiting, tremors, seizures "Pure" 1 17-year-old female Agitation, visual hallucinations, anxiety, increased heart rate, mild [107] increased blood pressure, low potassium in blood "Synthetic weed" 1 19-year-old male Alveolar infiltrates [57] "Elation Déjà Vu" 1 32-year-old male Anxiety, nausea, and shortness of breath, tachycardia [24] 11 10 males; 1 female Irritability (36%); anxiety (27%); numbness (18%); anger (9%); sadness [11] 15-19 years of age (9%); memory changes (100%); auditory perceptual changes (9%); visual perceptual changes (45.4%); paranoid thoughts (35%); palpitations (27%); blackouts (9%); restlessness (9%) "K2" 1 17-year-old male Vomiting, hyperventilating, responding inappropriately to questions, low [26] potassium in blood "Spice" 1 30-year-old male Withdrawal on first day of abstinence — irritability, emotionally uneasy, [33] anxiety, poor sleep. productive cough — pulmonary exam normal Synthetic cannabinoid 1 19-year-old male Nausea and vomiting, abdominal pain [67] 15-year-old male Synthetic cannabinoid Nausea and vomiting, abdominal pain

Flank pain

Nausea and vomiting, flank pain

Nausea and vomiting, abdominal pain

Nausea and vomiting, abdominal pain/back pain

Nausea and vomiting

Nausea and vomiting

Nausea and vomiting

^bSearch terms used were: synthetic cannabinoid; cannabinoid agonist; cannabinoid antagonist; cannabinoid toxicity; cannabinoid adverse effects; cannabinoid functional assay; synthetic cannabinoid binding; synthetic cannabinoid emergency room; synthetic cannabinoid forensic; synthetic cannabinoid animal studies; synthetic cannabinoid in vitro; synthetic cannabinoid renal; and individual compound names.

Table 6. Case series with large populations with mixed or no toxicological confirmations

n	Patient information	Adverse effects	Ref.
464	Male 73.9%; female 25.4%; unk. 0.6%	Cardiovascular (43.5%) Slow heart rate (1.5%); chest pain (6.7%); low blood pressure (2.2%); high blood pressure (9.7%); conduction disturbance/dysrhythmia/electrocardiogram change (1.7%); increased heart rate (37.3%)	[29]
	≤19 years 40.9%; ≥20 years 57.3%; unk. 1.7%	Dermal (2.6%) Edema (0.2%); erythema — redness of skin (0.2%); hives (0.2%); irritation/pain (0.4%); pallor (1.3%); itchy skin (0.2%); rash (0.2%)	
		Gastrointestinal (21.1%) Abdominal pain (1.1%); anorexia/weight loss (0.4%); dehydration (0.2%); diarrhea (0.6%); vomiting blood (0.2%); nausea (9.9%); throat irritation (0.2%); vomiting (15.7%)	
		Hematological (0.4%) Abnormal bilirubin (0.2%); abnormal liver function test (0.2%)	
		Neurological (61.9%) Agitation (18.5%); uncoordinated movement (2.2%); coma (1.5%); confusion (9.1%); dizziness (8.6%); drowsiness (18.5%); hallucinations (10.8%); sustained muscle contraction (0.2%); headache (3.0%); muscle weakness (0.9%); numbness (1.5%); paralysis (0.2%); seizures (3.7%); slurred speech (1.7%); loss of consciousness (1.9%); tremors (3.9%); ocular (5.0%); blurred vision (0.4%); irritation/pain (0.2% onstriction of the pupil 0.2%); dilated pupils (2.8%); involuntary eye movements (0.6%)	
168	139 male; 9 female	Dry mouth, drowsy/tired, heart racing, anxious, paranoid, nauseous, hallucination, vomiting	[105]
416	Male 74.9%; female 24.4%	Increased heart rate (36.6%); agitation/irritability (19.1%); drowsiness/lethargy (17.5%); vomiting (14.8%); hallucinations/delusion (11.2%); high blood pressure (9.6%); nausea (9.3%); confusion (8.9%); dizziness/vertigo (8.9%); chest pain (6.9%)	[28]
	≤19 years 40.2% ≥20 years 57.9% unk. 1.9%		
1,898	Males 79.4%	Increased heart rate (40%); agitation/irritability (23.4%); vomiting (15.3%); drowsiness/lethargy (13.5%); confusion (12%); nausea (10%); hallucination/delusion (9.4%); increased blood pressure (8.1%); dizziness/vertigo (7.3%); chest pain (4.7%); seizures (3.8%); death — 1 case (58-year-old male, due to cardiac arrest)	[40]

frequency. The fact that these reports are among the most recent of those studied reflects the outcome that additional laboratories have acquired the capability of performing this analysis.

A. Physiological Effects

Physical effects reported from a number of different synthetic cannabinoids both individually (JWH-018) [96] and in combination (JWH-018 and CP 47,497 (C8) [37], JWH-018 and JWH-073 [84]) include altered mood and perception, red or bloodshot eyes, nausea, vomiting, listlessness, fever, sweating, and dryness of the mouth. The highest serum concentration of synthetic cannabinoid exhibiting these symptoms was a combination of 20 ng/mL JWH-210, 8.4 ng/mL JWH-081, and 2.1 ng/mL JWH-122. The lowest concentration was a combination of 0.17 ng/mL JWH-122 and 0.10 ng/mL JWH-250. The physiological effects can be wide-ranging, from mild symptoms to severe adverse effects targeting specific organs. Some of the more severe effects are discussed in more detail below.

1. Kidney Damage

Acute kidney injury has been reported, related to the consumption of XLR-11 [67,97]. Effects reported include vomiting, flank pain, abdominal pain, and acute kidney injury (diagnosed by increased urinary creatinine concentrations) [67]. In each case blood or urine was collected on the same day, or two days after the synthetic cannabinoid was consumed. The presence of XLR-11 or its metabolite (UR-144 N-pentanoic acid) was confirmed in both reports. The highest UR-144 N-pentanoic acid concentration measured was 529 ng/mL in the urine, on the day of use [97]. Kidney injury has also been reported in a further 10 cases, but no toxicological analysis was performed in these cases [67]. To date, no quantitative toxicology results are available that support the presence of other synthetic cannabinoids producing this effect. A journal editorial commenting on the paper by Murphy does caution that the identification of XLR-11 may reflect the use of the compound at the time the study was completed, rather than a correlation between XLR-11 and acute

Table 7. (Case serie	s reports	with	qualitative	confirmations

Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Test and qualitative res Type + o	sult or –	Adverse effects	Ref.
"Spice Gold"	1	21-year-old male	Urine and serum	Toxicol. screen	-	Panic attack, anxiety, blurred vision, unsteady gait, fear, excessive sweating, irritability, weakness, increased heart rate.	[66]
"Spice Gold"	1	20-year-old male	Urine	Toxicol. screen	_	Withdrawal symptoms: profuse sweating, internal unrest, tremor, palpitation, nausea, insomnia, headache, diarrhea, vomiting.	[118]
"Spice" 8 out of 9 reported use	9	13–27 years old	Urine test (3); no test (6)	THC	-	Increased heart rate (66.7%); combination of symptoms: increased heart rate, temperature and pupil size, reduced bowel sounds and sweating (44.4%); agitation (44.4%); tremor (44.4%); confusion (33.3%); pallor (22.2%); dilated pupils (22.2%); high blood pressure (22.2%)	[6]
Unk.	3	2 males; 1 female 22±1 years old	Urine	JWH-018	+	Reddening of eyes, tachycardia, anxiety, paranoia and hallucinations accompanied by short-term memory defects and the impaired sense of time.	[90]
"Banana cream nuke"	2	20-year-old female 22-year-old female		Toxicol. screen Screen of synthetic JWH cannabinoid JWH		Anxiety, increased pulse Anxiety, palpitations	[84]
"Spice"	1	20-year-old male	Urine	Toxicol. screen	_	Severe anxiety and paranoia, increased heart rate, and excessive sweating, with halting speech and avoidant eye contact, auditory and visual hallucinations	[8]
"Spice"	1	25-year-old male 0 day since last use	Not stated	JWH-018 metabolite JWH-073	+ +	Possible seizure, increased heart rate, increased acidity of blood, unresponsiveness	[88]
"Spice"	1	21-year-old male Last use unknown	Not stated	JWH-018 JWH-073	+++	Agitation, high blood pressure	
"Spice"	1	19-year-old male 0 day after last use	Urine	JWH-018 HWH-073	+++	Paranoia and delusions	
"Spice"	3	All males 20–30 years old A B C	Urine Urine Urine	Toxicol. screen/cannabis Toxicol. screen Toxicol. screen/cannabis	_	Mild effects common to all: disorganized speech, poor concentration Paranoia, delusions, aggression, suicidality Agression, paranoia, delusions Delusions and suicidality	[104]
	10	All males 21-years old	Urine Blood	Cannabis Synthetic cannabinoid	+ (4) + (2)	Paranoid delusions (90%); disorganized behavior (70); insomnia (60); disorganized speech (60%); suicidal ideation (40%); auditory hallucinations (40%); psychomotor agitation (30%); agitation (20%); visual hallucinations (20%)	[45]
"K2"	3	16-year-old male 16-year-old male 16-year-old male	Urine Urine Urine	THC THC THC JWH-018 JW-071	+ - + -	All three patients reported: chest pain, ST elevations, high level so troponin (protein released when heart has been damaged)	[65]
"Happy Tiger Incense"	1	19-year-old male sample unknown	Drugs screen	Benzodiazepines	+	Convulsion, vomiting, confusion,	[83]

Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Test and qualitative Type	result or –	Adverse effects	Ref.
"K2"	1	36-year-old male	Urine	Opioids Cannabinoids Ephedrine Promethazine Dextromethorphan	- + +	Irritable, restless, poor sleeping, mental disturbance — thought and behavior disorganized, irrelevant speech	[99]
"K2"	1	16-year-old female	Urine	THC (no synthetic cannabinoid test)	+	Altered mental status, vertical involuntary eye movement	[14]
"Spice"	1	18-year-old male	Urine	THC	-	Agitated and restless, headache, dizziness, excessive sweating, increased heart rate,	
"Spice"	1	16-year-old male	Urine	THC	-	Altered mental status, hallucination, agitated motor speech disorder, sustained muscle contraction	[84]
"K2"	2	17-year-old male	Urine/blood	Cannabinoids	+	Altered mental status, confused speech and somnolence, chest and back pain, increased heart rate, high creatinine kinase	[34]
		15-year-old male		Cannabinoids	_	Unconscious, increased heart rate, high serum potassium	
"Spice"	1	59-year-old male	Serum	Toxicol. screen	-	Admitted to an inpatient psychiatric until 3 times over 60 days, visual hallucination, disorganized and bizarre behavior	[75]
"Spice"	1	48-year-old male 0 days after use	Urine	JWH-018 metabolites	+	Seizure, increased heart rate, high respira- yory rate, dilated pupils, excessive sweating, lightheaded/confused, high creatine kinase	[73]
"K9", co-ingestion of Oxyelite (caffeine/herbs)	1	17-year-old male		JWH-018 JWH-073	+ +	Chest pain, increased heart rate and low heart rate, hallucinations	[117]
"K2 summit blend" then "JWH-018"	1	48-year-old male	Urine	Toxicol. screen	_	Unconscious, followed by screaming then an episode of tonic-clonic seizures, incontinence, tongue-biting, and excessive sweating, 14 h later – increased body temperature and increased heart rate	[98]
"K2"	2	16-year-old male	Urine	Toxicol. screen	_	Psychosis, low mood, insomnia, hyperactivity, anxiety, paranoid delusion, musical auditory hallucinations	[71]
		17-year-old male	Urine	Toxicol. screen	_	Severe anxiety, insomnia, disorganized thoughts, paranoid delusions, agitation, and mild cognitive impairment	
"Space"	3	19-year-old male 19-year-old female 23-year-old male	Urine Urine Urine	Toxicol. screen Toxicol. screen Toxicol. screen	- - -	Paranioa, aggression, agitation, hallucination Mild somnolence, amnesia, mild agitation Panic, agitation, difficulty breathing, red eye delusions	
K2 powder "Silver K2"	2	19-year-old male 15-year-old male	Not provided Not provided	Toxicol. screen Toxicol. screen	_ _	Respiratory depression Respiratory depression	[48]
"Black Mamba"	1	20-year-old male	Urine	AM-2201 metabolites	; +	Convulsions	[63]
"Scooby Snacks"	1	30-year-old male	Urine	JWH-018, JWH-073 AM-2201	+	Intractable abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting	[38]

Table 8. Summary of case reports of adverse effects with quantitative and
--

Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Drug detected	Drug conc. (ng/mL)	Adverse effects	Ref.
Smoke	2	33-year-old female Time since smoking	Serum 5 min 10 min 1.33 h 3 h 6 h 24 h 48 h	JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018	8.1 4.6 1.7 0.41 0.16t Present Present	Sedation, sickness, dry mouth	[96]
		47-year-old male Time since smoking	Blood 5 min 10 min 1.33 h 3 h 6 h 24 h 48 h	JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018 JWH-018	10.2 6.1 1.8 0.25 0.13 Present Not present	Hot flushes, burning eyes, thought disruption, increased pulse, residual tiredness lasting 6–12 h	
K2	1	48-year-old, male	Urine	JWH-018 metabolites	200 nM	Agitation, seizure, increased heart rate	[53]
"Spice"	1	16-year-old male 2.7 h after use	Serum	CP-47.497-C8 JWH-018	2.3 <0.10	Poison severity score 1 (PSS1): Drowsiness, vertigo, restlessness, mild pain, increased heart rate, high/low blood pressure, coughing, vomiting, mild electrolyte and fluid disturbances	[37]
"Smoke"	1	21-year-old male 3.5 h after use	Serum	JWH-018	0.45	PSS1	
"Smoke"	1	18-year-old male 3.0 h after use	Serum	JWH-018	13	Poison severity score 2 (PSS2): Unconsciousness, confusion, hallucination, delirium, pain, igidity, cramping, slow heart rate, increased heart rate, pronounced high/low blood pressure, vomiting, diarrhea, pronounced low blood sugar, increased body temperature	
"Spice"	1	18-year-old male 5 h after use	Serum	JWH-018	0.38	PSS2	
"Jamaican gold"	1	17-year-old male 2.8 h after use	Serum	JWH-081	42	PSS2	
"Ninja strong"	1	20-year-old female	Serum unknown	JWH-081 JWH-018 JWH-250	4.0 0.40 0.33	Poison severity score 3 (PSS3): Coma, respiratory depression, agitatio generalized paralysis, blindness, deafness, slow or fast heart rate, haemorrhage, severe electrolyte and fluid disturbances, severe low blood sugar, dangerous reduced or increased body temperature.	
"Monkees go bananas tropical car perfume"	1	28-year-old male 10 h after use	Serum	JWH-122 JWH-250	0.17 0.10	PSS1	
"Bonzai"	1	17-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-081 JWH-250	3.0 1.1	PSS1	
"Monkees go bananas tropical car perfume"	1	18-year-old male 1.5 h after use	Serum	JWH-122 JWH-250 JWH-018	40 0.26 <0.10	PSS2	
"Jamaican gold"	1	19-year-old male 40 h after use	Serum	JWH-081	1.2	PSS2	
"Bonza"	1	17-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-018	11	PSS1	
"Monkees go bananas tropical car perfume"	1	14-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-122	1.7	PSS3	

				66			
Table 8. (Cont	inu	ed)					
Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Drug detected	Drug conc. (ng/mL)	Adverse effects	Ref
"Monkees go bananas tropical car perfume"	1	15-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-122	0.29	PSS1	
"Lava red"	1	17-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-122	0.34	PSS1	
"Lava red"	1	28-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-122	15	PSS2	
"OMG"	1	19-year-old male 18 h after use	Serum	JWH-122	0.56	PSS2	
"Maya"	1	24-year-old male 5 h after use	Serum	JWH-210 JWH-73 JWH-015	2.5 0.11 <0.10	PSS1	
"Maya"	1	23-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-210 JWH-081	3.9 0.25	PSS1	
"Sweed"	1	29-year-old male 4.5 h after use	Serum	JWH-122 AM-694	9.0 0.20	PSS2	
"Jamaican gold extreme"	1	23-year-old male unk.	Serum	JWH-210 JWH-081	7.7 1.8	PSS2	
"Push"	1	16-year-old male 2 h after use	Serum	JWH-210	5.6	PSS2	
"Maya"	1	26-year-old male 0.75 h after use	Serum	JWH-210 JWH-122 JWH-018	190 0.22 0.12	PSS2	
"Maya"	1	27-year-old male 9.5 h after use	Serum	JWH-210	68	PSS2	
"Bonzai remix"	1	30-year-old female unk.	Serum	JWH-210 JWH-081 JWH-122	20 8.4 2.1	PSS1	
"Spice"	1	19-year-old male 2 h after use	Serum	JWH-210	0.65	PSS2	
"Jamaican gold"	1	19-year-old male 10 h after use	Serum	JWH-210	1.0	PSS2	
"Sweed"	1	22-year-old male unk.	Serum	JWH-210	0.27	PSS1	
"Spice"	1	19-year-old male 1 h after use	Serum	JWH-210	35	PSS2	
"Spice"	1	15-year-old male	Serum	JWH-210	0.2	PSS2	

230

7.8

0.39

0.03

0.49

0.28

0.12

0.10

~11

3.5

Positive Positive

Seizure, coma, insufficient

blood glucose, vomiting,

mild increase in platelet

respiration, mild increase of

increased creatinine kinase,

[36]

20 h after use

2 h after use

15-year-old male

Serum

Urine

JWH-122

JWH-210

JWH-018

JWH-018 metabolite

N-(3-OH-pentyl)

N-(4-OH-pentyl)

N-(5-OH-pentyl)

JWH-073 metabolite *N*-(4-OH-carboxybutyl)

JWH-122 metabolites *N*-(4-OH-pentyl)

N-(5-OH-pentyl)

OH-indole

OH-naphthyl

N-(5-OH-carboxypentyl)

"Bonzai"

Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Drug detected	Drug conc. (ng/mL)	Adverse effects Re
Not provided	1	17-year-old male 4 h after use	Serum	JWH-210 metabolite <i>N</i> -(4-OH-pentyl)	0.06	
			Urine	MAM-2201 UR-144 JWH-018 metabolite <i>N</i> -(5-OH-carboxypentyl)	0.15 0.24 0.11	
				JWH-122 metabolite <i>N</i> -(5-OH-pentyl)	1.6	
"Jamaican gold"	1	17-year-old male 3 h after use	Serum	UR-144 metabolites OH-indole OH-pentyl	Positive Positive	Nausea, vomiting, mild agitation, panic attacks, involuntary muscle twitching, confusion, somnolence, dilated pupils,
			Urine	JWH-081 JWH-018 metabolites N-(3-OH-pentyl) N-(4-OH-pentyl) N-(5-OH-pentyl) N-(5-OH- carboxypentyl)	42	increased heart rate, low potassium in blood, mild increase in blood glucose
					0.03 0.28 0.12) 0.11	
				JWH-073 metabolite N-(4-OH-carboxybutyl)	0.10	
"Lava red" 2 h after use	1	20-year-old male	Serum	JWH-081 metabolites N-(5-OH-pentyl) OH-indole OH-naphthyl	~13 Positive Positive	Vomiting, unable to communicate, pale pale skin dilated pupils, mild increase in heart rate somnolence, mild reduction in potassium in blood, mild increase in proteins binare increase in white blood
			Urine	JWH-122 JWH-018 metabolites N-(4-OH-pentyl) N-(5-OH-pentyl) N-(5-OH-carboxypentyl)	15	creatine kinase, increase in white blood
					0.06 0.04 0.03	
				JWH-122 metabolites N-(4-OH-pentyl) N-(5-OH-pentyl) OH-indole OH-naphthyl	4.8 0.74 Positive Positive	
Blueberry- flavored or bub- blegum-flavored	1	18-year-old male 2 days after last use	Urine	XLR-11 metabolite	400	Nausea, vomiting, and flank pain [6
Phantom Wicked Dreams	1	30-year-old male 2 days after last use	Blood	XLR-11 metabolite	42	Nausea and vomiting
Мг. Нарру	1	26-year-old male 0 day after last use	Serum	XLR-11 XLR-11 metabolite UR-1441	35 102 6	Nausea, vomiting, and abdominal pain
			Urine	XLR-11 metabolite	529	
Lava	1	18-year-old male 2 days after last use	Blood	XLR-11 XLR-11 metabolite	33 38	
"Mr. Happy"	1	26-year-old male	Urine Serum	XLR-11 XLR-11	529 36	Acute kidney injury, high white blood cell count, high creatine, high blood urea nitrogen, protein and trace of blood in urine
"Jamaican extreme"	1	18-year-old male 30 min after use	Blood	AM-2201 JWH-018	4.6 0.17	Unable to follow instructions, retarded [6 sequence of movement, confused and disoriented, slurred and babbling speech

Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Drug I detected	Orug conc. (ng/mL)	Adverse effects	Ref.
"BooM"	1	14-year-old female	Blood	JWH-210 JWH-122	4 0.33	Inappropriate freezing, enlarged pupils	
"BooM"	1	14-year-old female	Blood	JWH-210	0.80	Unconscious, confused speech, instable appearance	e
Not provided	1	20-year-old male 80 min after use	Blood	JWH-019 JWH-122 JWH-210 AM-2201	1.7 7.6 4.4 0.31	Confused speech, instable appearance	
"BooM" and motor "OMG"	1	29-year-old male 50 min after use	Blood	JWH-210 JWH-122	6.2 1.0	Vestibular disorder, disturbance to fine skill, enlarged pupils, blunt mood	
Not provided	1	21-year-old male 81 min after use	Blood	JWH-018 JWH-122 JWH-210	0.52 0.26 0.66	Enlarged pupils, delayed reaction of pupils to light, retarded behaviour	
Not provided	1	21-year-old	Blood	JWH-307 Blood alcoho	1.1 d 1.74%	Delayed reactions, retarded movement sequence, nervous, constricted pupil, no reaction to light, depressed mood	
Not provided	1	22-year-old 1 h 35 min after use	Blood	AM-2201 JWH-018 JWH-122 JWH-210 JWH-307 MAM-2201 UR-144	<0.1 1.9 28 2.5 <0.1 <0.1 <0.1	Impaired driving, retarded movement sequence, apathetic, nervous, delayed reaction of pupils to light, death	
Herbal blends	1	59-year-old male Postmortem interval of 4 days	Blood Liver Kidney Brain Adipose tissue	MAM-2201 MAM-2201 MAM-2201 MAM-2201 MAM-2201	12.4 18.1 ng/g 11.2 ng/g 4.3 ng/g 1,535 ng/g		
Not provided	12	Male	Blood	JWH-018	1.1	No adverse effect	[116]
Not provided		18-year-old male	Blood	JWH-018	0.24	Pupils dilated, red eye	
Not provided		22-year-old male	Blood	JWH-018 JWH-250	9.9 2.7	Pinpoint pupils, red eye	
Not provided		25-year-old male	Blood	JWH-018	Positive	Red eye, watery eyes, increased pulse rate	
Not provided		18-year-old male	Blood	JWH-018	Positive	Red eye, slow speech, increased pulse rate	
Not provided		31-year-old male	Blood	AM-201 JWH-081 JWH-122 JWH-210	1.4 0.12 2.5 0.10	Red eye, increased pulse rate	
Not provided		27-year-old male	Blood	JWH-018 AM-2201 JWH-122 JWH-210	0.1 0.43 Positive Positive	Red eye, increased pulse rate	
Not provided		21-year-old male	Blood	AM-2201 JWH-250	3.1 0.38	Droopy eyelids, low and slow speech	
Not provided		26-year-old male	Blood	AM-2201	0.94		
Not provided		18-year-old male	Blood	AM-2201	3.6	Low and slurred speech, red eye, watery eyes,	

AM-2201

JWH-081

JWH-122

JWH-210

AM-2201

JWH-210

2.8

4.0

Positive

Positive

Positive

Positive

Not provided

Not provided

21-year-old male

19-year-old male

Blood

Blood

closed eyes, emotional, increased pulse rate

Red eye, droopy eyelids, increased pulse rate

Slow and slurred speech, red eye, droopy eyelids,

lethargic, increased pulse rate

Table 8. (Continued)								
Product	n	Patient information	Patient sample	Drug detected	Drug conc. (ng/mL)	Adverse effects	Ref.	
"Spice" product	1	21-year-old male 4th day in hospital	Blood	AM-2201 JWH-122 JWH-210	0.75 Positive Positive	Diffuse pulmonary infiltrates	[2]	
			Urine	AM-2201 metabolite JWH-018 metabolite	Positive Positive			
			Saliva	AM-2201 JWH-018	Positive Positive			

kidney infection [102]. A cohort of 22 patients admitted to an emergency room in Brunswick, Georgia, reported adverse effects including hyperglycemia (13 cases) and hypokalemia (9 cases) among their symptoms. These cases were linked to ADB-PINACA (*N*-(1-amino-3,3-dimethy-1-oxobutan-2-yl)-1-pentyl-1H-indazole-3-carboxamide) through toxicological testing [21].

2. Pulmonary Effects

There have been a number of reports linking cannabis to pulmonary dysfunction [95]. However, to date there has been only one case report with toxicology data that shows a link between synthetic cannabinoids and respiratory dysfunction [2]. This report was of a 21-year-old male who developed diffuse pulmonary infiltrates (the accumulation of liquids in the lung, for example fluid or pus) after chronic inhalation of multiple synthetic cannabinoidcontaining products over a period of 4 months. AM-2201 was quantified in the blood sample; JWH-122 and JWH-210 were detected in the blood but not quantified. Diffuse alveolar infiltrates was also reported in a single case, where a 19-year-old male admitted to using "synthetic weed"; however, in this case no toxicological testing was performed [57]. These case reports offer some limited preliminary evidence of a link between synthetic cannabinoid use and lung injury; however, more data are needed with respect to the frequency and severity of this phenomenon. Two patients in Brunswick, Georgia developed pneumonia after using ADB-PINACA [21].

3. Cardiovascular Effects

Adverse cardiovascular effects associated with synthetic cannabinoid use are largely limited to increases in resting heart rate (tachycardia), which has been reported in many case studies, and has involved many synthetic cannabinoid compounds both in isolation: JWH-018, JWH-122, JWH-073, JWH-015, JWH-081 [36,37]. JWH-018 metabolites [53], and in combination: CP 47,497(C8) and JWH-018, JWH-122 and JWH-250, JWH-210, JWH-071, and JWH-015, JWH-210, JWH-081, and JWH 122, JWH-210 and JWH-081 [37], and MAM-2201 and UR-144

[36]. A reduction in resting heart rate (bradycardia) was also reported less frequently and only noted in one of the studies where toxicology analysis was performed [37].

Both increases (hypertension) and decreases in blood pressure (hypotension) have been reported [37]. These effects were reported in a range of individuals who had consumed different synthetic cannabinoid compounds: JWH-018, JWH-122, JWH-250, JWH-081, AM-694, and JWH-210. In the cases where only a single synthetic cannabinoid was reported, the lowest serum concentration to induce changes to the blood pressure was 0.2 ng/mL of JWH-210, and the highest serum concentration was 190 ng/mL of JWH-210. Whether hypotension or hypertension predominates may be related to the interval between ingestion and the blood pressure being taken. Marijuana (THC) causes an acute increase in blood pressure following ingestion, but subsequently drops. Yeakel and Logan reported a tendency toward increased pulse and systolic blood pressure in drivers found to be under the influence of synthetic cannabinoids [116]. Of the case series in Brunswick, Georgia linked through toxicological testing to ADB-PINACA, 13 (59%) experienced tachycardia, and one patient experienced a myocardial infarction [21].

4. Gastrointestinal Effects

Cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome (CHS) consists of recurrent bouts of intractable abdominal pain and severe nausea and vomiting that occur over several months and resolve when cannabis use is discontinued [91]. In addition, patients with CHS report frequent hot baths relieve symptoms. Hopkins and Gilchrist [38] describe a case of CHS involving a heavy chronic user of synthetic cannabinoids. The patient's symptoms began while he was routinely using marijuana and continued after he discontinued marijuana and began using synthetic cannabinoids. Analysis of the product he was using revealed JWH-018, JWH-073, JWH-122, AM-2201 and AM-694. Urine analysis confirmed metabolites of JWH-018, JWH-073 and AM-2201. Complete resolution of symptoms was reported after two weeks of abstinence.

5. Central Nervous System Effects

Reports of severe toxicity of synthetic cannabinoids in the literature are, as yet, infrequent. Serious central nervous system effects include confusion, psychosis, agitation, loss of consciousness or memory, and seizures [25,36,83,85,88]. Serious cognitive impairment has also been described with chronic daily use [118]. Mild neurological effects that are commonly reported include drowsiness, dilated pupils, droopy eyelids, involuntary eye movement, and slow speech [68,96,116]. In a case series of 22 patients admitted to the emergency room after confirmed use of ADP-PINACA, several patients reported significant CNS effects including confusion/disorientation (32%), somnolence/unresponsiveness (32%), and aggression (32%) [21]. Although these symptoms may appear minor, they can have a negative impact on an individual's ability to perform daily tasks; this impairment has been studied in relation to driving [68,116].

6. Seizures

Comparison of the synthetic cannabinoids confirmed in biological samples from seizure patients (with no prior history of seizures) with the presence of synthetic cannabinoids in the product, suggest that JWH-018, JWH-122, JWH-210, and AM-2201 may have an involvement in lowering seizure thresholds. The mechanism linking these synthetic cannabinoids to seizures is currently unclear. It may be due to the synthetic cannabinoids themselves, or due to another substance present within the synthetic cannabinoid product [59].

Seizures have been reported in four cases where individuals have ingested JWH-018 [33,49,67,80] or AM-2201 [63]. Lapoint et al. reported clinical results of approximately 200 nM of JWH-018 metabolites in the urine [53]. In Hermanns-Clausen et al., a combination of compounds were present: JWH-122, JWH-210, and JWH-018 [36]. The highest concentration was of JWH-122, with 230 ng/mL in the serum and approximately 11 ng/mL of the parent compound measured in the urine. This individual also showed other symptoms of severe neurological dysfunction, including being found in a comatose state with insufficient respiration. Three patients from a cohort of 22 experiencing toxicity related to use of ADP-PINACA, experienced seizures [21].

There have been two further cases of convulsions associated with individuals who smoked synthetic cannabinoid products ("Spicy XXX" [88], "Happy Tiger Incense" [83]. In the second case analysis of the product identified JWH-018, JWH-081, JWH-250, and AM-2201; however, no analysis on biological samples collected in either of these two cases was performed. The effect of multiple synthetic cannabinoids in a sample is unknown.

Chemically related naturally occurring cannabinoids in cannabis (phytocannabinoids) such as cannabinol and cannabidiol, have been shown in mouse models to be anticonvulsant. The absence of phytocannabinoids in synthetic cannabinoid products may result in an increased risk of seizures in users of synthetic cannabinoids [83].

7. Psychosis

Psychosis is a mental health condition in which an individual has difficulty thinking clearly, and is unable to distinguish between reality and delusions or false beliefs. This can take the form of hallucinations, where a person thinks they can hear and see things that are not there. Psychosis has been reported rarely with cannabis [35], and the psychotic symptoms are related to the dose of THC with greater risk occurring with high-potency marijuana [18]. However, there is an increasing number of case reports linking synthetic cannabinoid use to psychosis. Every-Palmer proposes that these psychotic effects may be due to the use of JHW-018, which has been shown to have similar effects to THC in animal studies. JHW-018 may even have more potent effect because it is a full agonist at the CB₁ receptor, compared to THC which is only a partial agonist [25], and a possible neuroprotective effect of other phytocannabinoids.

Individuals who have had previous psychosis, or who were particularly vulnerable to mental health problems, have been reported to have relapses after taking synthetic cannabinoids. Combined results from these studies show that there are six cases where there were psychotic relapses following the use of synthetic cannabinoid products [25,66]. In a further study, 69% of participants reported or exhibited psychotic symptoms following the use of synthetic cannabinoids [25]. However, toxicology analysis was not performed in these cases.

One case study confirmed the presence of metabolites of JHW-018 in urine samples, 12 h after smoking. These three individuals were showing symptoms of paranoia and hallucinations [90]. Two further cases were reported of individuals becoming disoriented 90 min after smoking the synthetic cannabinoid product. The toxicology screens (whose analytical scope is not reported) for both individuals were negative, but analysis of the product that was found in the possession of the individuals identified the presence of JHW-018 and JHW-073 [117].

Hallucinations have been reported after the ingestion of JWH-018, JWH-081, JWH-112, JWH-250, JWH-210, or AM-694. This was confirmed with toxicological analysis. In addition to hallucinations these individuals showed symptoms of delirium and confusion [36]. Confusion was also reported in a case where an 18-year-old male displayed agitation, panic attacks, muscle twitching, and

an increased heart rate, and was subsequently found to have a serum concentration of 42 ng/mL of JWH-081. Many synthetic cannabinoid products have been shown to contain multiple different compounds, and these may result in a variety of overlapping and discrete symptoms, making it difficult to draw conclusions regarding specific compounds and their individual adverse effects on the user.

B. Effects of Synthetic Cannabinoids on Driving Ability

Synthetic cannabinoids are increasingly being tested for in cases of impaired driving. Results from these reports are summarized in Table 8. Yeakel and Logan reported 12 cases of suspected impaired driving in which the drivers subsequently tested positive for synthetic cannabinoids in blood samples [116]. Many of the drivers underwent a psychophysical examination routinely used by law enforcement to assess impairment, and although the drivers were cooperative and relaxed, they showed objective signs of being under the influence in terms of performance in field sobriety tests, cognitive indicators, and body sway. Pulse and blood pressure were generally elevated. Observed effects included slow and slurred speech, reddened conjunctiva, and increased pulse rate. The most consistent indicator present in the subjects was a marked lack of convergence, or inability to cross their eyes in response to following a stimulus. In all cases where a DRE officer evaluated and documented impairment (n=10) it was attributed to the Drug Recognition Expert (DRE) cannabis category. Drugs detected in toxicological examinations included JWH-018, JWH-081, JWH-122, JWH-210, JWH-250, and AM-2201. Concentrations ranged from the limits of detection (0.1 ng/mL) to 9.9 ng/mL. In seven cases a single synthetic cannabinoid was present. In the seven cases in which information concerning accidents was obtained, four of the drivers were identified as having been involved in accidents, and all were considered to be the causing driver. Musshoff et al. described a series of seven subjects, some of whom exhibited impairment in their driving following toxicologically confirmed synthetic cannabinoid use [68]. The drugs involved included JWH-018, AM-2201, JWH-210, and JWH-122. The concentrations and psychophysical effects were similar to those in the report by Yeakel and Logan [116], including slurred speech, dilated pupils, confusion, instability, and slowed movement. The authors concluded that synthetic cannabinoids can lead to impairment similar to typical performance deficits caused by cannabis use, which are not compatible with safe driving.

C. Synthetic Cannabinoid-Related Deaths

To date, three deaths have been reported that were attributed to synthetic cannabinoids. The deaths were separate incidents. One death was due to a coronary ischemic event and another individual committed suicide due to anxiety [31]. These two deaths were reported to have occurred after the ingestion of a Spice product labeled "K2", but no toxicology results were published in relation to either death, so the synthetic cannabinoids present and their concentrations were not determined. The third death was reported by Saito et al. in 2013: a case of fatal MAM-2201 poisoning in a 59-year-old man [81]. The concentration of the compound in the blood was 12.4 ng/mL. The postmortem interval was four days, and the potential for postmortem redistribution for synthetic cannabinoid drugs has not been assessed. The report does not go into any further detail about the symptoms or the effect that the MAM-2201 had on this individual.

III. LEGAL STATUS OF SYNTHETIC CANNABINOIDS

A. US Approaches to Scheduling Synthetic Cannabinoids

Because the products available on the market change so rapidly (currently these drugs appear to have a life cycle of about 12-24 months before being replaced by the next wave), efforts to schedule the drugs at the federal and state levels lag behind what is available on the street. Approaches to scheduling fall into three broad categories including, adding specific compounds to the Schedule. scheduling by chemical class or family, and scheduling through reference to state and federal analog acts. Some of these analog acts include language that references the pharmacological activity of the drug, requiring it to be "substantially similar" to other scheduled compounds, and some even go so far as to require that the compounds be demonstrated to be agonists as demonstrated through binding studies and functional assays [103]. This makes it all the more important for researchers to obtain the binding and functional-effect data described in the experiments outlined in this review

B. Review of Non-American Legal Policies

Legislation controlling synthetic cannabinoids has been introduced in many countries in an attempt to limit the spread of existing drugs and control potential new analogs. A recent review by the UK Drug Policy Commission (UKDPC) of the analog approach to scheduling called

it "an imperfect law" and came out strongly against that approach [51], favoring a speedier addition of specifically listed compounds to the Schedule. Synthetic cannabinoids represent the largest group of compounds currently monitored in Europe by the EU's early warning system on new psychoactive substances, the European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA) [23]. As of May 2013, a total of 84 synthetic cannabinoids had been reported to the EMCDDA.

In December 2009, the UK Misuse of Drugs Act of 1971 was amended to include a range of synthetic cannabinoids [101]. This was updated in 2013. The synthetic cannabinoids captured by these new generic definitions were also "designated" and inserted into Schedule 1 of the 2001 Regulations.

The Advisory Council on the Misuse of Drugs (London, UK) proposed five generic definitions for the synthetic cannabinoid agonists and initially in 2009, five substances were listed by name (HU-210, Nabilone, WIN-55,212-2, HU-243, CP 50,5561). The cannabinoids targeted for control under these generic definitions were CB₁ receptor agonists. In 2013, three new generic definitions were added and the following compounds listed as Class B, Schedule Idrugs: AM-694; MAM-2201; Cannabipiperidiethanone; AM-2233; AM-1220; AM-679; RCS-4 and its C4 homolog; RCS-4 C2-isomer; WIN 48,098 (Pravadoline); AM-1248; AB-001; UR-144.

In 2006, the Pharmaceutical Affairs Law in Japan was amended to establish a new category, "Designated Substances", in order to more strictly control so-called new psychoactive substances. As of July 2012, 78 substances including 23 synthetic cannabinoids were listed [50]. The first synthetic cannabinoids to be listed under this law in 2009 were CP-47,497(C7), cannabicyclohexanol (CP-47,497(C8)) and JWH-018, followed in 2010 by JWH-073 and JWH-250. In 2011, an additional 11 compounds were added (JWH-015, JWH-081, JWH-122, JWH-200, JWH-251, JWH-019, JWH-203, JWH-210, AM-694, AM-2201, and RCS-4). In 2012, JWH-022, AM-1220, AM-2233, CB-13, cannabipiperidiethanone, APICA, APINACA, RCS-4 o-isomer, MAM-2201, JWH-122 N-(4-pentenyl) analog, AM-2232, UR-144, XLR-11, JWH-398, JWH-182, and JWH-007 were added. Finally, in 2013 an additional 14 substances have been added, namely AB-FUBINACA, JWH-213, AM-1241, AB-001, AM-1248, JWH-030, JWH-307, 5-fluoropentyl-3-pyridinoylindole, APINACA N-(5fluoropentyl) analog, APICA N-(5-fluoropentyl) analog, ADB-FUBINACA, AB-PINACA, ADBICA, and QUPIC (PB-22). This latter entry is of interest as it is not currently restricted in the United States. In March 2013 a generic definition covering naphthoylindoles was introduced to the Japanese Narcotics Control Law. As with US and UK

laws, the Designated Substances category is a temporary "holding" station for substances awaiting full legislation. In August 2012, cannabicyclohexanol and JWH-018 received full narcotics status; in March 2013, JWH-073 and JWH-122 were listed as narcotics and in May 2013 AM-2201, and MAM-2201 received the same status.

In addition to the United Kingdom, across Europe many synthetic cannabinoids are now controlled. Countries whose drug legislation now controls for these drugs include Austria, Switzerland, Germany, the Netherlands, France, Hungary, Poland, Luxemburg, Lithuania, Estonia, and Sweden [24]. The majority of these countries have modified their systems to allow for early monitoring in addition to their existing legislation.

CONCLUSION

Synthetic cannabinoids have evolved rapidly since first appearing on the world market. The speed with which manufacturers can create new compounds has presented an ongoing challenge to the forensic toxicology community. Methods to detect compounds in blood and identify their metabolites in order to detect their use through urine testing have to be rapidly developed as new analytes appear. Inevitably, with limited abilities by human performance and postmortem forensic toxicology laboratories to keep up with this changing market, detection rates of synthetic cannabinoid use are likely very low, and the information needed to interpret these results has been correspondingly slower to develop.

Because the safety profile of the compounds is largely unknown, the ability to do human studies to determine their effects presents an ethical challenge. By considering how these compounds bind to and act at cannabinoid receptors, and by evaluating existing information on their effects in animal models, scientists can begin to develop a picture on their effect profile. This information provides a basis for interpreting human effects of synthetic cannabinoids in the absence of controlled administration studies. A review of the literature that exists to date suggests that synthetic cannabinoids may have side effects that are more severe than that of marijuana. In addition to the expected CNS effects, some compounds have been associated with seizures, tachycardia, kidney damage, and death. The cognitive effects have been demonstrated to cause impairment that is not compatible with safely operating a motor vehicle. This review provides important data for interpreting toxicology casework while highlighting the need for continued vigilance in studying synthetic cannabinoids and their effects on humans.

REFERENCES

- Ahmedzai S, Carlyle D, Calder I, Moran F: Anti-emetic efficacy and toxicity of nabilone, a synthetic cannabinoid, in lung cancer chemotherapy; *Brit J Cancer* 48:657; 1983.
- Alhadi S, Tiwari A, Vohra R, Gerona R, Acharya J, Bilello K: High times, low sats: Diffuse pulmonary infiltrates associated with chronic synthetic cannabinoid use; *J Med Toxicol* 9:199; 2013.
- 3. Arntson A, Ofsa B, Lancaster D, Simon JR, McMullin M, Logan B: Validation of a novel immunoassay for the detection of synthetic cannabinoids and metabolites in urine specimens; *J Anal Toxicol* 37:284; 2013.
- 4. Atwood BK, Mackie K: CB2: A cannabinoid receptor with an identity crisis; *Brit J Pharmacol* 160:467; 2010.
- Aung MM, Griffin G, Huffman JW, Wu M, Keel C, Yang B, Showalter VM, Abood ME, Martin BR: Influence of the N-1 alkyl chain length of cannabimimetic indoles upon CB(1) and CB(2) receptor binding; *Drug Alcohol Depen* 60:133; 2000.
- Banerji S, Deutsch CM, Bronstein AC: Spice ain't so nice; Clin Toxicol Phila 48:632; 2010.
- Bebarta V, Ramirez S, Varney S: Spice: Anew "legal" herbal mixture abused by young active duty military personnel; Subst Abuse 33:191; 2012.
- Benford D: Psychiatric sequelae of spice, K2, and synthetic cannabinoid receptor agonists; *Psychosomatics* 52:295; 2011.
- Brents LK, Reichard EE, Zimmerman SM, Moran JH, Fantegrossi WE, Prather PL: Phase I hydroxylated metabolites of the K2 synthetic cannabinoid JWH-018 retain in vitro and in vivo cannabinoid 1 receptor affinity and activity; *PLoS ONE* 6:e21917; 2011.
- 10. Buchler I, Hayes M, Hedge S, Hockerman S, Jones D, Kortum S, Rico J, Tenbrink R, Wu K: Indazole derivatives; http://patentscope.wipo.int/search/en/detail.jsf?docId=WO2009106982&recNum=140&docAn=IB2009000432&queryString=(PA/Pfizer)%20AND%20(IC/C07)%20&maxRec=1750 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 11. Castellanos D, Singh S, Thornton G, Avila M, Moreno A: Synthetic cannabinoid use: A case series of adolescents; *J Adolescent Health* 49:347; 2011.
- 12. Cheng Y, Prusoff WH: Relationship between the inhibition constant (K1) and the concentration of inhibitor which causes 50 per cent inhibition (I50) of an enzymatic reaction; *Biochem Pharmacol* 22:3099; 1973.
- 13. Chimalakonda KC, Seely KA, Bratton SM, Brents LK, Moran CL, Endres GW, James LP, Hollenberg PF, Prather PL, Radominska-Pandya A, et al.: Cytochrome P450-mediated oxidative metabolism of abused synthetic cannabinoids found in K2/Spice: Identification of novel cannabinoid receptor Ligands; *Drug Metab Dispos* 40:2174; 2012.
- Cohen J, Morrison S, Greenberg J, Saidinejad M: Clinical presentation of intoxication due to synthetic cannabinoids; *Pediatrics* 129:e1064; 2012.
- 15. Compton DR, Rice KC, De Costa BR, Razdan RK, Melvin LS, Johnson MR, Martin BR: Cannabinoid structure-activity relationships: Correlation of receptor binding and in vivo activities; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 265:218; 1993.
- Cox A, Daw R, Mason M, Grabenauer M, Pande P, Davis K, Wiley J, Stout P, Thomas B, Huffman J: Use of SPME-

- HS-GC–MS for the analysis of herbal products containing synthetic cannabinoids; *J Anal Toxicol* 36:293; 2012.
- 17. Curto-Reyes V, Llames S, Menéndez L, Baamonde A: Spinal and peripheral analgesic effects of the CB2 cannabinoid receptor agonist AM1241 in two models of bone cancerinduced pain; *Brit J Pharmacol* 160:561; 2010.
- 18. D'Souza D, Sewell R, Ranganathan M: Cannabis and psychosis/schizophrenia: Human studies; *Eur Arch Psy Clin N* 259:413; 2009.
- 19. Di Dalmazi G, Vicennati V, Pasquali R, Pagotto U: The unrelenting fall of the pharmacological treatment of obesity; *Endocrine* 2013.
- Donnelly M: K2 Synthetic marijuana use among teenagers and young adults in Missouri; Missouri Department of Health & Senior Services; http://health.mo.gov/emergencies/ert/ alertsadvisories/pdf/HAd3-5-2010.pdf (accessed November 15, 2013).
- Drenzek C, Geller RJ, Steck A, Arnold J, Lopez G, Gerona R, Edison L: Notes from the Field: Severe Illness Associated with Synthetic Cannabinoid Use Brunswick, Georgia, 2013; Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Reports; November 22, 2013; http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6246a7.htm (accessed November 29, 2013).
- Ellsworth H, Stellpflug SJ: Déjà vu, another designer drug: Synthetic cannabinoids; ACEP Toxicol Sect News March, 2011; http://groups.yahoo.com/neo/groups/eastem/ conversations/topics/60 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 23. EMCDDA: Perspectives on Drugs Synthetic Cannabinoids in Europe; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction; May 28, 2013; http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/topics/pods/synthetic-cannabinoids (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 24. EMCDDA: Understanding the 'Spice' Phenomenon; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction: Lisbon, Portugal; 2009; http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/attachements.cfm/att_80086_EN_EMCDDA_Understanding%20the%20'Spice'%20phenomenon_4Update%2020090813.pdf (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 25. Every-Palmer S: Synthetic cannabinoid JWH-018 and psychosis: An explorative study; *Drug Alcohol Depen* 117:152; 2011.
- Faircloth J, Khandheria B, Shum S: Case report: Adverse reaction to synthetic marijuana; Am J Addict 21:289; 2012.
- Felder CC, Joyce KE, Briley EM, Mansouri J, Mackie K, Blond O, Lai Y, Ma AL, Mitchell RL: Comparison of the pharmacology and signal transduction of the human cannabinoid CB1 and CB2 receptors; *Mol Pharmacol* 48:443; 1995.
- 28. Forrester M, Kleinschmidt K, Schwarz E, Young A: Synthetic cannabinoid and marijuana exposures reported to poison centers; *Hum Exp Toxicol* 31:1006; 2012.
- Forrester M, Kleinschmidt K, Schwarz E, Young A: Synthetic cannabinoid exposures reported to Texas poison centers; *J Addict Dis* 30:351; 2011.
- 30. Frank B, Serpell MG, Hughes J, Matthews JNS, Kapur D: Comparison of analgesic effects and patient tolerability of nabilone and dihydrocodeine for chronic neuropathic pain: randomised, crossover, double blind study; *Brit Med J* 336:199; 2008.
- 31. Gay M: Synthetic marijuana spurs state bans; *The New York Times* July 10, 2012; *http://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/11/*

- us/11k2.html?adxnnl=1&adxnnlx=1354307390-xtDkcWFn1scaS/xlLidnow(accessed November 15, 2013).
- 32. Griffin G, Atkinson PJ, Showalter VM, Martin BR, Abood ME: Evaluation of cannabinoid receptor agonists and antagonists using the guanosine-5'-O-(3-[35S]thio)-triphosphate binding assay in rat cerebellar membranes; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 285:553; 1998.
- 33. Gunderson E, Haughey H, Alt-Daoud N, Joshi A, Hart C: "Spice" and "K2" herbal highs: A case series and systematic review of the clinical effects and biopsychosocial implications of synthetic cannabinoid use in humans; *Am J Addict* 21:320; 2012.
- 34. Heath T, Burroughs Z, Thompson J, Tecklenburg F: Acute intoxication caused by a synthetic cannabinoid in two adolescents; *J Pediatr Pharmacol Ther* 17:177; 2012.
- 35. Henquet C, Krabbendam L, Spauwen J, Kaplan C, Lieb R, Wittchen, HU, Van Os J: Prospective cohort study of cannabis use, predisposition for psychosis, and psychotic symptoms in young people; *BMJ* 330:11; 2005.
- Hermanns-Clausen M, Kneisel S, Hutter M, Szabo B, Auwärter V: Acute intoxication by synthetic cannabinoids
 — Four case reports; Drug Test Anal 5:790; 2013.
- 37. Hermanns-Clausen M, Kneisel S, Szabo B, Auwärter V: Acute toxicity due to the confirmed consumption of synthetic cannabinoids: Clinical and laboratory findings; *Addiction* 108:534; 2012.
- 38. Hopkins CY, Gilchrist BL: A case of cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome caused by synthetic cannabinoids; *J Emerg Med* 45:544; 2013.
- Howlett AC, Breivogel CS, Childers SR, Deadwyler SA, Hampson RE, Porrino LJ: Cannabinoid physiology and pharmacology: 30 years of progress; *Neuropharmacology* 47:345; 2004.
- 40. Hoyte CO, Jacob J, Monte AA, Al-Jumaan M, Bronstein AC, Heard KJ: A characterization of synthetic cannabinoid exposures reported to the National Poison Data System in 2010; *Ann Emerg Med* 60:435; 2012.
- 41. Huffman J, Zengin G, Wu M, Lu J, Hynd G, Bushell K, Thompson A, Bushell S, Tartal C, Hurst D, et al.: Structure-activity relationships for 1-alkyl-3-(1-naphthoyl)indoles at the cannabinoid CB1 and CB2 receptors: Steric and electronic effects of naphthoyl substituents. New highly selective CB2 receptor agonists; *Bioorg Med Chem* 13:89; 2005.
- 42. Huffman JW, Dai D, Martin BR, Compton DR: Design, synthesis and pharmacology of cannabimimetic indoles; *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 4:563; 1994.
- 43. Huffman JW, Szklennik PV, Almond A, Bushell K, Selley DE, He H, Cassidy MP, Wiley JL, Martin BR: 1-Pentyl-3-phenylacetylindoles, a new class of cannabimimetic indoles; *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 15:4110; 2005.
- 44. Hughes B, Gallegos A, Roumen S: *Responding to New Psychoactive Substances*; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction: Lisbon, Portugal; 2011.
- 45. Hurst D, Loeffler G, McLay R: Psychosis associated with synthetic cannabinoid agonists: A case series; *Am J Psychiatry* 168:1119;
- 46. Jankovics P, Váradi A, Tölgyesi L, Lohner S, Németh-Palotás J, Balla J: Detection and identification of the new potential synthetic cannabinoids 1-pentyl-3-(2-iodobenzoyl)indole and 1-pentyl-3-(1-adamantoyl)indole in seized bulk powders in Hungary; *Forensic Sci Int* 214:27; 2012.

- Jiang W, Zhang Y, Xiao L, Van Cleemput J, Ji S, Bai G, Zhang X: Cannabinoids promote embryonic and adult hippocampus neurogenesis and produce anxiolytic- and antidepressant-like effects; *J Clin Invest* 115:3104; 2005.
- 48. Jinwala FN, Gupta M: Synthetic cannabis and respiratory depression; *J Child Adol Psychop* 22:459; 2012.
- 49. Johnston LD, O'Malley PM, Bachman JG, Schulenberg JE: The Rise in Teen Marijuana Use Stalls, Synthetic Marijuana Use Levels, and Use of "Bath Salts" Is Very Low (a Monitoring the Future report); http://www.monitoringthefuture.org/data/12data.html (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 50. Kikura-Hanajiri R, Uchiyama N, Kawamura M, Ogata J, Goda Y: Prevalence of new designer drugs and their legal status in Japan; *Yakugaku Zasshi* 133:31; 2013.
- 51. King J, Singleton N, Howard R: Analogue Controls: An Imperfect Law; UK Drug Policy Commission; http://www.ukdpc.org.uk/publication/analogue-controls-an-imperfect-law/ (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 52. Kuster JE, Stevenson JI, Ward SJ, D'Ambra TE, Haycock DA: Aminoalkylindole binding in rat cerebellum: selective displacement by natural and synthetic cannabinoids; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 264:1352; 1993.
- Lapoint J, James L, Moran C, Nelson L, Hoffman R, Moran J: Severe toxicity following synthetic cannabinoid ingestion; *Clin Toxicol* 49:760; 2011.
- Little PJ, Compton DR, Johnson MR, Melvin LS, Martin BR: Pharmacology and stereoselectivity of structurally novel cannabinoids in mice; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 247:1046; 1988.
- Logan BK: Marijuana and driving impairment; In ElSohly MA (Ed): *Marijuana and the Cannabinoids*, Chap 12; Humana Press: Totowa, NJ; 2007.
- 56. Logan BK, Reinhold LE, XuA, Diamond FX: Identification of synthetic cannabinoids in herbal incense blends in the United States; *J Forensic Sci* 57:1168; 2012.
- 57. Loschner A, Cihla A, Jalali F, Ghamande S: Diffuse alveolar hemorrhage: Add "greenhouse effect" to the growing list; *Chest* 140:149A; 2011; *http://journal.publications.chestnet.org/article.aspx?articleid=1088295* (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 58. Maccarrone M, Valensise H, Bari M, Lazzarin N, Romanini C, Finazzi-Agrò A: Relation between decreased anandamide hydrolase concentrations in human lymphocytes and miscarriage; *Lancet* 355:1326; 2000.
- 59. Makriyannis A, Deng H: Cannabimimetic Indole Derivatives; US patent 7241799; http://www.patentlens.net/patentlens/patents.html?patnums=US_7241799&language=& (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 60. Makriyannis A, Lu D, Khanolkar A, Meng Z: Novel Analgesic and Immunomodulatory Cannabinoids; US Patent 20050239874 A1; www.google.com/patents/US20050239874 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- Matsuda LA, Lolait SJ, Brownstein MJ, Young AC, Bonner TI: Structure of a cannabinoid receptor and functional expression of the cloned cDNA; *Nature* 346:561; 1990.
- 62. McLaughlin P, Lu D, Winston K, Thakur G, Swezey L, Makriyannis A, Salamone J: Behavioral effects of the novel cannabinoid full agonist AM 411; *Pharmacol Biochem Behav* 81:78; 2005.
- 63. McQuade D, Hudson S, Dargan PI, Wood DM: First European case of convulsions related to analytically

- confirmed use of the synthetic cannabinoid receptor agonist AM-2201: Eur J Clin Pharmacol 69:373: 2013.
- 64. Medical Marijuana: 20 Legal Medical Marijuana States and DC—Laws, Fees, and Possession Limits; ProCon.org: Santa Monica, CA; September 16, 2013; http://medicalmarijuana.procon.org/view.resource.php?resourceID=000881 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- Mir A, Obafemi A, Young A, Kane C: Myocardial infarction associated with use of the synthetic cannabinoid K2; *Pediatrics* 128:e1622; 2011.
- 66. Müller H, Sperling W, Köhrmann M, Huttner FB, Kornhuber J, Maler J: The synthetic cannabinoid Spice as a trigger for an acute exacerbation of cannabis induced recurrent psychotic episodes; *Schizophr Res* 118 2010.
- 67. Murphy TD, Weidenbach KN, Van Houten C, Gerona RR, Moran JH, Kirschner RI, Marraffa JM, Stork CM, Birkhead GS, Newman A, et al.: Acute Kidney Injury Associated with Synthetic Cannabinoid Use Multiple States, 2012; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Report 62(6); February 2013.
- 68. Musshoff F, Madea B, Kernbach-Wighton G, Bicker W, Kneisel S, Hutter M, Auwärter V: Driving under the influence of synthetic cannabinoids ("Spice"): A case series; *Int J Legal Med* May 1 2013 (DOI: 10.1007/s00414-013-0864-1); http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s00414-013-0864-1 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 69. Nakajima J, Takahashi M, Nonaka R, Seto T, Suzuki J, Yoshida M, Kanai C, Hamano T: Identification and quantitation of a benzoylindole (2-methoxyphenyl) (1-pentyl-1H-indol-3-yl)methanone and a naphthoylindole 1-(5-fluoropentyl-1H-indol-3-yl)-(naphthalene-1-yl) methanone (AM-2201) found in illegal products obtained via the Internet and their cannabimimetic effects evaluated by in vitro [35S]GTPγS binding assays; Forensic Toxicol 29:132; 2011.
- 70. Nakajima J, Takahashi M, Seto T, Kanai C, Suzuki J, Yoshida M, Hamano T: Identification and quantitation of two benzoylindoles AM-694 and (4-methoxyphenyl)(1-pentyl-1H-indol-3-yl)methanone, and three cannabimimetic naphthoylindoles JWH-210, JWH-122, and JWH-019 as adulterants in illegal products obtained via the Internet; Forensic Toxicol 29:95; 2011.
- 71. Oluwabusi OO, Lobach L, Akhtar U, Youngman B, Ambrosini PJ: Synthetic cannabinoid-induced psychosis: two adolescent cases.; *J Child Adol Psychop* 22:393; 2012.
- 72. Pacher P, Bátkai S, Kunos G: The endocannabinoid system as an emerging target of pharmacotherapy; *Pharmacol Rev* 58:389; 2006.
- 73. Pant S, Deshmukh A, Dholaria B, Varinder K, Ramavaram S, Ukor M, Teran GA: Spicy seizure; *Am J Med Sci* 344:67; 2012.
- Parka B, McPartlandb JM, Glass M: Cannabis, cannabinoids and reproduction; *Prostag Leukotr Ess* 70:189; 2004.
- 75. Peglow S, Buchner J, Briscoe G: Synthetic Cannabinoid induced psychosis in a previously nonpsychotic patient; *Am J Addict* 21:287; 2012.
- 76. Pertwee R: The therapeutic potential of drugs that target cannabinoid receptors or modulate the tissue levels or actions of endocannabinoids; *Aaps J* 7:E625; 2005.
- 77. Pertwee RG: Pharmacology of cannabinoid CB1 and CB2 receptors; *Pharmacol Ther* 74:129; 1997.
- 78. Presley BC, Jansen-Varnum SA, Logan BK: Analysis of

- synthetic cannabinoids in botanical material: A review of analytical methods and findings; *Forensic Sci Rev* 25:27; 2013
- 79. Robinson L, Goonawardena A, Pertwee R, Hampson R, Riedel G: The synthetic cannabinoid HU210 induces spatial memory deficits and suppresses hippocampal firing rate in rats; *Brit J Pharmacol* 151:688; 2007.
- Rodríguez de Fonseca F, Del Arco I, Bermudez-Silva FJ, Bilbao A, Cippitelli A, Navarro M: The endocannabinoid system: physiology and pharmacology; *Alcohol Alcoholism* 40:2; 2005.
- 81. Saito T, Namera A, Miura N, Ohta S, Miyazaki S, Osawa M, Inokuchi S: A fatal case of MAM-2201 poisoning; *Forensic Toxicol* 31:333; 2013.
- 82. Schmid P, Paria B, Krebsbach R, Schmid H, Dey S: Changes in anandamide levels in mouse uterus are associated with uterine receptivity for embryo implantation; *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 94:4188; 1997.
- 83. Schneir AB, Baumbacher T: Convulsions associated with the use of a synthetic cannabinoid product; *J Med Toxicol* 8:63: 2012.
- 84. Schneir AB, Cullen J, Ly BT: "Spice" girls: Synthetic cannabinoid intoxication; *J Emerg Med* 40:296; 2011.
- 85. Seely K, Prather P, James L, Moran J: Marijuana-based drugs: Innovative therapeutics or designer drugs of abuse? *Mol Interv* 11:37; 2011.
- 86. Shire D, Calandra B, Rinaldi-Carmona M, Oustric D, Pessègue B, Bonnin-Cabanne O, Le Fur G, Caput D, Ferrara P: Molecular cloning, expression and function of the murine CB2 peripheral cannabinoid receptor; *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1307:132; 1996.
- 87. Showalter VM, Compton DR, Martin BR, Abood ME: Evaluation of binding in a transfected cell line expressing a peripheral cannabinoid receptor (CB2): Identification of cannabinoid receptor subtype selective ligands; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 278:989; 1996.
- 88. Simmons J, Cookman L, Kang C, Skinner C: Three cases of "spice" exposure; *Clin Toxicol* 49:431; 2011.
- 89. Slipetz DM, O'Neill GP, Favreau L, Dufresne C, Gallant M, Guay D, Labelle M, Metters KM: Activation of the human peripheral cannabinoid receptor results in inhibition of adenylyl cyclase; *Mol Pharmacol* 48:352; 1995.
- 90. Sobolevsky T, Prasolov I, Rodchenkov G: Detection of JWH-018 metabolites in smoking mixture post-administration urine; *Forensic Sci Int* 200:141; 2010.
- 91. Sontineni SP, Chaudhary S, Sontineni V, Lanspa SJ: Cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome: Clinical diagnosis of an underrecognised manifestation of chronic cannabis abuse; *World J Gastroenterol* 15:1264; 2009.
- 92. Sumnall HR, Evans-Brown M, McVeigh J: Social, policy, and public health perspectives on new psychoactive substances; *Drug Test Anal* 3:515; 2011.
- 93. Sun X, Dey S: Endocannabinoid signaling in female reproduction; *ACS Chem Neurosci* 3:349; 2012.
- 94. Tacklind J, MacDonald R, Rutks I, Wilt T: Serenoa repens for benign prostatic hyperplasia; *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001423.pub2); http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3090655/ (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 95. Tashkin D: Pulmonaryc complications of smoked substance Abuse; *Western J Med* 5:525; 1990.
- 96. Teske J, Weller J-P, Fieguth A, Rothämel T, Schulz Y, Tröger

- HD: Sensitive and rapid quantification of the cannabinoid receptor agonist naphthalen-1-yl-(1-pentylindol-3-yl) methanone (JWH-018) in human serum by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry; *J Chromatogr B* 878: 2659; 2010.
- 97. Thornton SL, Wood C, Friesen MW, Gerona RR: Synthetic cannabinoid use associated with acute kidney injury; *Clin Toxicol* 51:189; 2013.
- 98. Tofighi B, Lee JD: Internet highs Seizures after consumption of synthetic cannabinoids purchased online; *J Addict Med* 6:240; 2012.
- 99. Tung CK, Chiang TP, Lam M: Acute mental disturbance caused by synthetic cannabinoid: A potential emerging substance of abuse in Hong Kong; *East Asian Arch Psychiatry* 22:31; 2012.
- 100. Turu G, Hunyady L: Signal transduction of the CB1 cannabinoid receptor; *J Mol Endocrinol* 44:75; 2009.
- 101. UK Home Office: A change to the Misuse of Drugs Act 1971: Control of GBL, 1,4-BD, BZP and related piperazine compounds, a further group of anabolic steroids and 2 non-steroidal agents, synthetic cannabinoid receptor agonists and oripavine; Home Office Circular 21; 2009; https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/100526/21-2009.pdf (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 102. US Center for Disease Control and Prevention: Acute Kidney Injury Associated with Synthetic Cannabinoid Use — Multiple States; Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report; February 15, 2013; http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm6206a1.htm (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 103. US Food and Drug Administration Safety and Innovation Act; S. e31872012; http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-112s3187enr/pdf/BILLS-112s3187enr.pdf (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 104. Van der Veer N, Friday J: Persistent psychosis following the use of Spice; *Schizophr Res* 130:285; 2011.
- 105. Vandrey R, Dunn KE, Fry JA, Girling ER: A survey study to characterize use of Spice products (synthetic cannabinoids); *Drug Alcohol Depen* 120:238; 2012.
- 106. Vardakou I, Pistos C, Spiliopoulou C: Spice drugs as a new trend: mode of action, identification and legislation; *Toxicol Lett* 197:157; 2010.
- 107. Vearrier D, Osterhoudt KC: A teenager with agitation higher than she should have climbed; *Pediatr Emerg Care*

- 26:462; 2010.
- Washington State Liquor Control Board: I-502 Implementation; http://www.liq.wa.gov/marijuana/I-502 (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 109. Weissman A, Milne GM, Melvin LS Jr: Cannabimimetic activity from CP-47,497, a derivative of 3-phenylcyclohexanol; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 223:516; 1982.
- 110. WikiProject Colorado: Colorado Marijuana Legalization Initiative, Amendment 64 (2012); *Ballotpedia* Lucy Burns Institute: Madison, WI; http://ballotpedia.org/wiki/ index.php/Colorado_Marijuana_Legalization_Initiative,_ Amendment 64 (2012) (accessed November 15, 2013).
- 111. Wiley J, Compton D, Dai D, Lainton J, Phillips M, Huffman J, Martin B: Structure-activity relationships of indole- and pyrrole-derived cannabinoids; *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 285:995; 1998.
- 112. Wiley JL, Marusich JA, Lefever TW, Grabenauer M, Moore KN, Thomas BF: Cannabinoids in disguise: Δ(9)-Tetrahydrocannabinol-like effects of tetramethylcyclopropylketone indoles; *Neuropharmacology* 75C:145; 2013.
- 113. Wiley JL, Marusich JA, Martin BR, Huffman JW: 1-Pentyl-3-phenylacetylindoles and JWH-018 share in vivo cannabinoid profiles in mice; *Drug Alcohol Depen* 123:148; 2012.
- 114. Wiley JL, Smith VJ, Chen J, Martin BR, Huffman JW: Synthesis and pharmacology of 1-alkyl-3-(1-naphthoyl) indoles: steric and electronic effects of 4- and 8-halogenated naphthoyl substituents; *Bioorg Med Chem* 20:2067; 2012.
- 115. Wintermeyer A, Möller I, Thevis M, Jübner M, Beike J, Rothschild MA, Bender K: In vitro phase I metabolism of the synthetic cannabimimetic JWH-018; *Anal Bioanal Chem* 398:2141; 2010.
- Yeakel JK, Logan BK: Blood synthetic cannabinoid concentrations in cases of suspected impaired driving; J Anal Toxicol 2013.
- 117. Young AC, Schwarz E, Medina G, Obafemi A, Feng SY, Kane C, Kleinschmidt K: Cardiotoxicity associated with the synthetic cannabinoid, K9, with laboratory confirmation; *Am J Emerg Med* 30:e5; 2012.
- 118. Zimmermann US, Winkelmann PR, Pilhatsch M, Nees JA, Spanagel R, Schulz K: Withdrawal phenomena and dependence syndrome after the consumption of "Spice Gold"; *Deut Ärzteblatt Int* 106:464; 2009.



ABOUT THE AUTHORS

S. M. R. Gurney; K. Scott; S. Kacinko; B. C. Presley; B. K. Logan

Susan M. R. Gurney earned a bachelor's degree (2000) in cell biology and pathology from the University of St. Andrews (St. Andrews, UK), an M.Sc. in forensic science (2007) from Anglia Ruskin University (Cambridge, UK), an M.Sc. in molecular biology (2011) from the University of Cambridge (Cambridge, UK), and a Ph.D. in genetics (2012) from the University of Münster (Münster, Germany). Dr. Gurney is an assistant teaching professor at the Department of Biology, Drexel University (Philadelphia, PA). Courses taught at Drexel University include forensic toxicology, forensic biology, and advanced immunology.

Dr. Gurney's doctoral research involved examining human and equid mitochondrial DNA for forensic and evolutionary applications, and she continues to pursue new research developments on these topics. In 2011–12, Dr. Gurney carried out an internship in forensic toxicology in the Department of Forensic Medicine and Science at Glasgow University (Glasgow, UK), performing analyses on biological samples provided as forensic casework and specializing in LC/MS/MS.

Since 2012, Dr. Gurney has worked as a co-director for Roots for Real (Fluxus Technology: Cambridge, UK), a DNA ancestry service that performs autosomal, mitochondrial, and Y-chromosomal profiling.

Karen Scott has a bachelor of science (honors) degree (1994) in forensic and analytical chemistry from the University of Strathclyde (Glasgow, UK) and a Ph.D. (1998) in forensic toxicology from the University of Glasgow (Glasgow, UK). Dr. Scott has been director of the Forensic Science Program and an associate professor at Arcadia University (Glenside, PA) since October 2012.

On completion of her degrees, Dr. Scott carried out postdoctoral research in Tokyo, Japan, investigating incorporation rates and detection of drugs in hair. Prior to joining Arcadia University, Dr. Scott held the position of senior lecturer and consultant forensic toxicologist at Forensic Medicine and Science, University of Glasgow. She has over 18 years of experience in the fields of forensic and clinical toxicology.

Dr. Scott has published in the areas of postmortem toxicology and hair and alternative matrix testing and is a reviewer for three of the main forensic toxicology journals. She is a chartered scientist, a chartered chemist, and an authorized analyst for the purposes of Section 16 of the Road Traffic Offenders Act (UK).

Sherri Kacinko earned her bachelor of science degree in chemistry at the University of Pittsburgh (Johnstown, PA,) and took graduate classes in forensic science at George Washington University (Washington, DC). She received her doctor of philosophy in toxicology at the University of Maryland (Baltimore, MD). Dr. Kacinko is now a toxicologist at NMS Labs (Willow Grove, PA) and an adjunct faculty in the chemistry department at Arcadia University.

Upon finishing her bachelor education, Dr. Kacinko performed pharmaceutical quality control at Lancaster Laboratories (Lancaster, PA), then worked for 3 years as a crime laboratory analyst in the chemistry section of the Florida Department of Law Enforcement Orlando Regional Operations Center (Orlando, FL).

Dr. Kacinko is board certified by the American Board of Forensic Toxicologists (ABFT). In recognition of her work and contributions, Dr. Kacinko has received the American Academy of Forensic Sciences (AAFS) Irving Sunshine Award.

Brandon C. Presley earned his bachelor's degree in chemistry in 2010 from Temple University (Philadelphia, PA). He is currently a Ph.D. candidate studying analytical chemistry at Temple. Mr. Presley is also employed as a forensic chemist at NMS Labs (Willow Grove, PA) performing analyses of drug evidence to identify substances contained therein.

During his tenure as an undergraduate, Mr. Presley conducted several research projects in analytical, organic, and inorganic chemistry. These research projects included the analysis of prostaglandins and thromboxanes as inflammatory biomarkers for rheumatoid arthritis; synthesis of heterocyclic indole derivatives for use as inhibitors in disease modeling; and synthesis and characterization of transition metal complexes using benzenedithiol for use in scintillators. In 2009, he joined Intertek Testing Services in Essington, PA, and began working as a chemist performing analyses of various petrochemical products. He has worked in the clinical and forensic toxicology laboratory at NMS Labs, performing analyses of biological specimens for pharmaceuticals and illicit substances. He

has also participated in a drug diversion study to determine the ease of tamperability and abuse of pharmaceutical preparations by drug users.

Mr. Presley has given a number of research presentations on his findings at various locations including Drexel University, the Eastern Analytical Symposium, American Chemical Society national meetings, and the Pennsylvania Senate and House of Representatives.

Barry K. Logan earned his bachelor's degree (1982) in chemistry and Ph.D. degree (1986) in forensic toxicology from the University of Glasgow (Glasgow, UK). Dr. Logan is director of forensic and toxicological services for NMS Labs (Willow Grove, PA), a leading US provider of esoteric toxicological testing services, specializing in new drug detection and forensic analysis for criminal justice and death-investigation agencies.

Dr. Logan has over 80 publications in toxicology and analytical chemistry, including treatises on the effects of methamphetamine, cocaine, marijuana, alcohol, hallucinogens, and depressant drugs on drivers; postmortem redistribution of drugs; and synthetic drug analysis. Since 2010, Dr. Logan has served as executive director at the Center for Forensic Science Research and Education at the Fredric Rieders Family Renaissance Foundation in suburban Philadelphia. The center supports educational programs in the forensic sciences for high school and graduate students, and continuing professional education for forensic science professionals. He is also executive director of the Robert F. Borkenstein Courses at Indiana University (Bloomington, IN).

Dr. Logan is board certified by the American Board of Forensic Toxicologists (ABFT). In recognition of his work and contributions, Dr. Logan has received the American Academy of Forensic Sciences (AAFS) Rolla N. Harger Award, the National Safety Council's Robert F. Borkenstein Award, and the 2013 Widmark Award from the International Council on Alcohol Drugs and Traffic Safety (ICADTS). He is currently president of AAFS.